# The WMD non-proliferation clause in EU trade agreements: A valuable contribution to the international nuclear nonproliferation regime?

A co-variational analysis of how the WMD non-proliferation clause affects the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of the EU's trade partners.

A master thesis by Ilja Donkervoort (423557)

 $10^{\text{th}}$  of July 2020

International Public Management and Public Policy

Erasmus University Rotterdam

First reader: Dr. Onderco

Second reader: Prof. Dr. Dijkstra

Words: 19,982

# **Summary**

The European Union (EU) is increasingly characterised as a *global* actor with considerable influence internationally. The EU derives much of its power from its internal market. The EU has been using this trade power to exert influence in other areas by including non-trade issues (NTIs) in its trade agreements with third countries. One such NTI is the weapons of mass destruction (WMD) non-proliferation clause. Now that the EU has acquired an influential position globally, the EU's efforts to counter the proliferation of WMD may have a considerable positive impact on international security. Therefore, this study researched how the WMD non-proliferation clause included in EU trade agreements with third countries affects the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of those countries.

The clause consists of three obligations: 1) Comply to existing WMD non-proliferation obligations, 2) Take steps to join more WMD non-proliferation obligations, 3) Develop an effective system of national export controls on dual-use items. In this study, WMD non-proliferation behaviour was conceptualised as the actions that countries have undertaken to fulfil these obligations.

This study researched how the WMD non-proliferation clause affected countries' WMD non-proliferation behaviour. Based on theories of conditionality it was hypothesised that if any effect of the clause would be visible, it would be visible *after* the trade agreement had entered into force. Based on theories of policy transfer it was hypothesised that countries with a trade agreement including the WMD non-proliferation clause would perform better on the three aspects that make up WMD non-proliferation behaviour than similar countries that did not have such a trade agreement.

A co-variational analysis was carried out to test the hypotheses. The units of analysis were two countries that signed an EU trade agreement including the WMD non-proliferation clause prior to 2016, Albania and Indonesia. These two countries were each matched with a 'control' case that matched them on the relevant identified control variables.

The results found confirming evidence for all but one hypothesis. Countries with the WMD non-proliferation clause did not perform better on the aspect of WMD non-proliferation behaviour that concerns taking steps to join more WMD non-proliferation obligations. However, these countries did perform better on the WMD non-proliferation behaviour aspects of complying with existing WMD non-proliferation obligations and developing an effective export control system than similar countries without said clause. However, only thin evidence was found for the latter hypotheses. More firm evidence was found for the hypothesis that improvements in WMD non-proliferation behaviour would be noted mostly *after* the agreement including the WMD non-proliferation clause was in place.

The results demonstrate that the EU can use its trade power to exert influence in other areas. However, this influence was limited in the area of WMD non-proliferation. While the WMD non-proliferation clause did slightly strengthen the international non-proliferation regime, policy makers must consider whether there may be better ways than via trade to stimulate WMD non-proliferation.

# **Acknowledgments**

The thesis at hand would not have been made possible without the incredible help of several people that I would like to thank personally.

Firstly, I would like to express my deepest appreciation to Dr. Michal Onderco for being my supervisor throughout this thesis' writing process. His feedback during every thesis circle was very helpful and has helped to improve the quality of this thesis significantly. Moreover, his immediate responses to questions asked via the e-mail were also greatly appreciated. Even before Dr. Onderco became my thesis supervisor he was of great assistance in my quest for a suitable research topic. His class "Europe in the World" sparked my interest for the topic of this thesis. For that inspiration I am very grateful.

I would also like to extend my deepest gratitude to Prof. Dr. Geske Dijkstra for being the second reader of this thesis. Her helpful feedback and comments have also significantly improved the quality of this thesis.

Lastly, I also wish to thank my fellow thesis circle members who have provided me with useful feedback in every single meeting. They formed a great support system and it helped a lot knowing that we were all going through the difficulties of writing a thesis together.

# **Table of Contents**

Chapter 1: Introduction	1
1.1 Background	1
1.2 Research objective	2
1.3 Research question	3
1.4 Defining WMD non-proliferation behaviour	3
1.4.1 Existing obligations and compliance	3
1.4.2 Steps taken to join more WMD non-proliferation obligations	4
1.4.3 An effective system of national export controls	4
1.5 Relevance	5
1.5.1 Social relevance	5
1.5.2 Scientific relevance	5
1.6 Reader's guide	6
Chapter 2: Literature review	7
2.1 The EU as a trade power	7
2.2 Why do states accept NTI provisions	8
2.3 Effectiveness of conditionality clauses in EU trade agreements	9
2.4 The EU's WMD non-proliferation strategy	10
2.4.1 The effectiveness of the WMD non-proliferation clause	10
2.4.2 Why is the EU's WMD non-proliferation strategy unsuccessful?	11
2.5 Gap in literature	12
Chapter 3: Theoretical framework	13
3.1 Political conditionality	13
3.2 Policy transfer & lesson learning	14
3.3 Influencing factors	15
3.3.1 Regime type	16
3.3.2 Economic development of states	16
3.3.3 Economic dependence	17
3.4 Overview of theoretical framework	18
Chapter 4: Research design	19
4.1 Qualitative method: Co-Variational approach	19
4.1.1 Modes of comparison	19
4.1.2 Case-selection	19
4.2 Operationalisation	20
4.2.1 Independent variable	20
4.2.2 Dependent variable	20

4.2.3 Control variables	24
4.3 Identification of treatment group and control group	25
4.3.1 Treatment group	25
4.3.2 Control group	25
4.4 Matched countries	25
4.5 Validity and reliability	27
4.5.1 Internal validity	27
4.5.2 External validity	28
4.5.3 Reliability	28
Chapter 5: Results	30
5.1 Albania vs. North-Macedonia	30
5.1.1 Existing obligations and compliance	30
5.1.2 Steps taken to join more non-proliferation agreements and/or treaties	35
5.1.3 An effective system of national export controls	35
5.2 Indonesia vs. Paraguay	37
5.2.1 Existing obligations and compliance	37
5.2.2 Steps taken to join more non-proliferation agreements and/or treaties	41
5.2.3 An effective system of national export controls	42
5.3 Summary of the findings	43
Chapter 6: Discussion	45
6.1 Hard vs. soft trade agreements	45
6.2 Why do states accept the WMD non-proliferation clause	46
6.3 Power through trade	47
6.4 Effectiveness of the WMD non-proliferation clause	47
Chapter 7: Conclusion	49
7.1 Answer to the research question	49
7.2 Limitations & future research	50
7.3 Policy implications	51
Bibliography	52
Appendix A	69
Appendix B	70
Appendix C	73
Appendix D	75
Appendix E	76
Appendix F	77
Appendix G	79

Appendix H	81
Appendix I	82

# **List of Abbreviations**

CPPNM Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material

CTBT Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty

EU European Union

FACP Framework Agreement on Comprehensive Partnership and Cooperation

GDP Gross Domestic Product

GICNT Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism

IAEA International Atomic Energy Agency

ICSANT International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism

IPPAS International Physical Protection Service

IRRS Integrated Regulatory Review Service

NAM Non-Aligned Movement

NNWS Non-Nuclear Weapon State

NPT Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty

NTI Non-Trade Issue

NWFZ Nuclear Weapon Free Zone

PTA Preferential Trade Agreement

SAA Stabilization and Association Agreement

TPNW Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons

UN United Nations

US United States

WMD Weapons of Mass Destruction

# List of tables

Table 1 Overview of hypotheses per theory	18
Table 2 Description and operationalisation of the dependent variable Y - WMD non-proliferation	
behaviourbehaviour	23
Table 3 Description and operationalisation of the control variables	25
Table 4 The matches of countries with a trade agreement with the EU including a WMD non-	
proliferation clause and their control cases with their scores on the control variables	26
Table 5 Overview of non-proliferation treaties signed and/or ratified by Albania and North-	
Macedonia before the WMD non-proliferation clause went into force for Albania in 2009	31
Table 6 Overview of WMD non-proliferation treaties signed and/or ratified by Indonesia and	
Paraguay before the WMD non-proliferation clause went into force for Indonesia in 2014	38
Table 7 Summary of the results of the co-variational analysis.	43

# **Chapter 1: Introduction**

## 1.1 Background

In the past two decades the European Union (EU) has become a *global actor* with considerable weight on the world stage. Before the 2000s, the European Communities were a relatively small player in world politics and mainly focused on their former colonies and their common position in international trade. Nowadays, the EU has become a force in world politics, influencing trade, development cooperation, regional integration, democracy, human rights, and increasingly also security policies (Hettne & Söderbaum, 2005; Olsen & McCornick, 2018).

However, the EU is not a global actor in a traditional sense. Critics of terming the EU a global actor argue that the EU does not have a common military or security policy (Olsen & McCornick, 2018). Military power especially is at the heart of most analyses of international influence.

Nevertheless, there is growing evidence that the EU is playing a more assertive role internationally. The EU's influence does not stem from its military credentials but from its soft power which the EU has been increasingly good at employing to further its interests. Soft power exerts incentives and influence through economic and cultural power while hard power is associated with credible sanctions, coercive measures, and ability to use military force (Olsen & McCornick, 2018).

One way through which the EU employs its soft power to achieve change on the international stage is by forming bilateral trade agreements with third countries. In recent years these bilateral trade agreements increasingly contain non-trade related commitments besides the usual arrangements to lower trade barriers. The EU has been using its market access as a 'bargaining chip' (Meunier & Nicolaïdis, 2006). In return for market access the EU has been requesting changes that reach the domestic arena of its trade partners, concerning labour standards, human rights, and environmental policies among other things. The latter are commonly referred to as non-trade issues (NTIs) in trade agreements (Lechner, 2016). The EU has been able to include these NTIs because of the asymmetries between the EU and its trade partners in the size of the market that both respectively give the other access to. The EU can incorporate NTIs in the trade agreement as 'compensation' for this asymmetry (Meunier & Nicolaïdis, 2006). NTIs are usefully formalised in one or more clauses of the trade agreement. If trade partners do not follow up on their obligations that are set out in these clauses, the EU can ultimately suspend the entire agreement if the trade partner continues to defect. The EU applies 'conditionality' whereby access to its internal market hinges on how well its trade partners fulfil their commitments under the NTI clauses of the trade agreement (Ahnlid, 2013).

Consequently, via NTI clauses the EU has been trying to transform its economic power into political influence. The EU aims to use this political influence to promote its own values and interests (Ahnlid, 2013). If NTIs are effective in changing domestic policies of trade partners of the EU, the EU could have an enormous impact via its trade policies. Therefore, it is of significant interest to investigate the impact of these NTI clauses. Indeed, there have been many scholars that have

researched their effect. The most commonly investigated NTI clauses concern human rights, environment, and labour rights (Bastiaens & Postnikov, 2017; Hafner-Burton, 2005, 2009; Postnikov & Bastiaens, 2014).

Interestingly, there seems to be little research available on the impact of the weapons of mass destruction (WMD) non-proliferation clause in EU trade agreements, even though nuclear weapons still pose a major global threat. WMD non-proliferation is fundamentally different from the other issues addressed in the EU's conditionality clauses. WMD non-proliferation relates to security concerns of the EU while the other clauses relate to norms or standards the EU upholds. In other terms, the WMD non-proliferation clause touches upon "high politics" issues that affect the survival of the state, while the other clauses are more "low politics" issues that concern social affairs (Keohane & Nye, 2000, p.20). The terrorist attacks in the United States (US) on the 11<sup>th</sup> of September 2001 and the invasion of Iraq in 2003 pushed the EU to identify the proliferation of WMD as a key threat facing Europe. The European Security Strategy adopted by the European Council in 2003 stated that in the long-term, the proliferation of WMD was 'potentially the greatest threat to our security' (European Council, 2003, p.3). This led to the 2003 European Council decision to include the WMD non-proliferation clause in its negotiating mandates with the aim to promote non-proliferation through its external relations.

The WMD non-proliferation clause consists of multiple segments. A part of the clause is considered to be 'essential elements' which means it has special legal significance. If an 'essential element' is violated, it could lead, as a last resort, to the suspension of the trade agreement in question (Ahnlid, 2013). The 'essential elements' part of the clause stipulates that both parties to the agreement must cooperate and contribute to 'countering the proliferation of weapons of mass destruction' (Council of the European Union, 2003, p.4). They must do so by fully complying with and implementing nationally their existing obligations under international WMD disarmament and non-proliferation treaties. The second part of the clause is not a standard 'essential elements' but this can be considered on a case-to-case basis. This gives the EU some flexibility in trade negotiations. This part of the clause prescribes additional obligations: acceding/ratifying/signing of the relevant international instruments and 'the establishment of an effective system of national export controls' (Council of the European Union, 2003, p.4).

# 1.2 Research objective

The objective of this thesis is to investigate whether, and if so how, the WMD non-proliferation clause has had any effect on the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of EU's trade partners. Now that the EU is considered to be a *global actor*, the EU may be a significant new and powerful player in the international nuclear non-proliferation regime. The latter term includes all international agreements, treaties, norms, and understandings concerning the non-proliferation of

nuclear weapons (Krasner, 1982; Simpson, 2004). The EU's approach to promoting WMD non-proliferation could strengthen the international nuclear non-proliferation regime and thereby have a significant positive impact on global security as it could reduce the chances on a nuclear disaster. Therefore, the WMD non-proliferation clause could be very valuable. Thus, it is important to investigate whether the EU's approach of promoting non-proliferation via WMD non-proliferation clauses has had any impact.

### 1.3 Research question

Considering the research objective, this thesis will attempt to answer the following research question:

How does the WMD non-proliferation clause in EU trade agreements affect the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of EU's trade partners?

In the following sections, more context is given by defining the dependent variable and discussing the relevance of the research.

# 1.4 Defining WMD non-proliferation behaviour

The independent variable in the research question is the WMD non-proliferation clause whereas *WMD non-proliferation behaviour* is the dependent variable. Since *WMD non-proliferation behaviour* is perhaps still a rather vague term, it is important to explain how this thesis defines it.

This thesis defines WMD non-proliferation behaviour by what the WMD non-proliferation clause stipulates countries should do to promote the non-proliferation of WMD. The clause consists of three obligations. Actions to fulfil these obligations are considered to be WMD non-proliferation behaviour. Each obligation is elaborated on in the following subsections.

#### 1.4.1 Existing obligations and compliance

The first element of the WMD non-proliferation clause requires full compliance with countries' existing international non-proliferation obligations prior to the entry into force of the clause. Thus, compliance with these obligations is one of the forms of WMD non-proliferation behaviour. This thesis will particularly focus on countries' compliance with four specific international treaties that each tackle a different aspect of the nuclear non-proliferation regime.

The first treaty is the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons (NPT) (NPT, 1968). The NPT distinguishes in obligations for Nuclear Weapon States and Non-Nuclear Weapon States (NNWS). Within the scope of thesis only NNWS obligations need to be described. The NPT requires NNWS to not receive, manufacture, or acquire WMD. NNWS must also accept the International

Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) safeguards – termed 'comprehensive' safeguards' - on all nuclear materials on their territories or under their control (Rockwood, 2013).

The second treaty, the Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material (CPPNM), establishes physical protection measures that signatory states must apply to nuclear material in international transport, and punishments that states must apply to criminal offenses related to nuclear material (CPPNM, 1979). States comply with the CPPNM when they have a national legal framework that accommodates these measures. In 2005, an Amendment to the CPPNM was adopted (CPPNM/A). The CPPNM/A (2005) strengthens the provisions to make it legally binding for states to protect nuclear material in peaceful domestic use, transport, and storage.

The third treaty is the International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism (ICSANT) (ICSANT, 2005). The treaty declares acts of nuclear terrorism as illegal and aims to prevent, investigate, and punish those acts by promoting police and judicial cooperation. States must adopt the necessary legislative and technical measures to protect nuclear material and to prevent that third parties, such as terrorists, get unauthorised access to such material. They are also obligated to cooperate internationally in preventing or prosecuting acts of nuclear terrorism.

The fourth treaty, the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty (CTBT), prohibits states from carrying out any nuclear explosion in the world (CTBT, 1996). States must neither encourage nor participate in carrying out any nuclear explosion. States comply when they adhere to these rules and make efforts to stimulate other countries to accede to the CTBT.

#### 1.4.2 Steps taken to join more WMD non-proliferation obligations

The second element of the WMD non-proliferation clause requires states "to take steps to sign, ratify, or accede to, as appropriate, and fully implement all other relevant international instruments" (Council of the European Union, 2003, p.4). Actions to do so are considered as WMD non-proliferation behaviour. Another relevant treaty other than the ones just described is the Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons (TPNW) which was only recently adopted in 2017 (TPNW, 2017). Regional instruments are also relevant. Such instruments typically translate into regional Nuclear Weapon Free Zones (NWFZ). A NWFZ is a specified region in which the countries of that region have committed themselves not to manufacture, acquire, test, or possess any nuclear weapons.

#### **1.4.3** An effective system of national export controls

Lastly, the third element of the WMD non-proliferation clause stipulates that a system should be established of "national export controls, controlling the export as well as transit [of] WMD related goods, including a WMD end-use control on dual use technologies and containing effective sanctions for breaches of export controls" (Council of the European Union, 2003, p.4). Thus, acts to establish

such a system and to make it *effective* make up the last part of what this thesis defines as WMD non-proliferation behaviour.

#### 1.5 Relevance

The relevance of a research has two dimensions, social and theoretical or scientific relevance (Lehnert, Miller & Wonka, 2007).

#### 1.5.1 Social relevance

Social relevance indicates why the public should care about what is researched (Lehnert et al., 2007). The reason why people should care about the WMD non-proliferation clause is because it could have a serious positive impact on their own and their nation's *security*. If the WMD non-proliferation clause is found to (not) have an effect on countries' WMD non-proliferation behaviour, then that would be important information for policymakers. EU policymakers could use this knowledge to adjust the WMD non-proliferation clause to make it more effective if it is found that the clause has little impact. Or, in the case it is found the clause does have a significant impact, EU policymakers could try and implement the WMD non-proliferation clauses in even more instances, thereby increasing the *security* of all of humanity since nuclear weapons can set off the most deadly conflicts. Moreover, the findings could encourage or discourage other states from implementing similar WMD non-proliferation clauses in their bilateral trade relations. Thus, this thesis will provide policymakers with important knowledge of the possible effects of such clauses in trade agreements.

#### 1.5.2 Scientific relevance

The scientific relevance of a research is determined by the extent to which it helps the scientific community to get a better understanding of a phenomena that is studied theoretically or empirically (Lehnert et al., 2007). This thesis is scientifically relevant because it will provide a better understanding of the effects of NTIs included in trade agreements, specifically the effect of the WMD non-proliferation clause. Multiple scholars have stated that literature on the effects of NTIs in EU trade agreements, remains underdeveloped theoretically and empirically (Koch, 2015; Marx, Lein, & Brando, 2016; Poletti & De Biévre, 2013). Research on the WMD non-proliferation clause has been especially limited. Grip (2009, 2015) and Cottey (2014) are the only authors that have investigated the effectiveness of the EU's WMD non-proliferation clause, but only to a limited extent. Additionally, most of the research available on NTI clauses used quantitative methods (Bastiaens & Postnikov, 2017; Hafner-Burton, 2005; Kamata, 2016; Postnikov & Bastiaens, 2014). Of the qualitative research available most papers only investigated the effectiveness of a clause in one particular country context (Gruni, 2017; Marx et al., 2016; Orbie, Van den Putte, & Martens, 2017). Thus, there is still a need for a variety of ways of researching this particular issue. This thesis will be a first attempt to start

closing these gaps in literature by investigating the effect of the WMD non-proliferation clause in multiple countries with a qualitative research.

# 1.6 Reader's guide

This thesis has seven chapters. The first chapter provides an overview of the topic, presents the research question, and discusses its relevance. Chapter 2 provides a literature review in which the main findings of previous scholars are summarised. The third chapter elaborates on the theoretical foundations that substantiate the relationship between the independent and dependent variable in this research. Chapter 4 describes the research design employed to answer the research question. In chapter 5 the results are presented. In chapter 6 the theoretical implications of the findings are discussed. In the last chapter, chapter 7, a conclusion is provided which answers the research question and explains the policy implications of that answer. Additionally, limitations of the research are identified and suggestions for future research are provided.

# **Chapter 2: Literature review**

This chapter summarises the previous research done on the EU's use of trade power to exert influence in other areas. The chapter is subdivided along the main themes that were found. By creating this overview, the thesis at hand can better situate itself within existing literature and demarcate what must be investigated to add to this foundation.

# 2.1 The EU as a trade power

A first important work was written by Meunier and Nicolaïdis (2006). These authors described how the EU is not only a power *in* trade, but also a power *through* trade.

As Meunier and Nicolaïdis (2006) explained, power *in* trade refers to simply trading market access to the EU market for increased exports of EU-products, capital, and services. Power *through* trade entails a higher goal, namely, to export laws and standards of the EU, and ultimately also norms and ideas the EU holds (Meunier & Nicolaïdis, 2006). The EU applies *conditionality* in bilateral trade relationships to exercise its power *through* trade by making access to its internal market contingent on how well trade partners perform on the NTIs included in their agreement (Meunier & Nicolaïdis, 2006). Since the EU is thereby able to affect other countries' policies and positions in certain fields, Meunier and Nicolaïdis (2006) argued that the EU is a trade power.

However, Meunier and Nicolaïdis (2006) stated that, while they recognise the EU as a trade power, the EU is conflicted as such. The EU is conflicted internally because member states disagree on how the EU should exert its power through trade. Additionally, the EU is also conflicted between its own guiding principles in its trade policy. For example, while the EU is a major advocate of multilateralism, the EU has concluded hundreds of free trade agreements since 2001. There is a heated debate on such trade agreements constitute building blocks or stumbling blocks for the multilateral trade agenda (Meunier & Nicolaïdis, 2006). The EU has always claimed they are building blocks but EU's commitment to both is difficult to reconcile. Nonetheless, one of the reasons why the EU has turned to regional and bilateral trade agreements is because of the failure of multilateral trade negotiations at the World Trade Organization to include NTIs such as labour- and environmental standards (Milewicz, Hollway, Peacock & Snidal, 2016).

A last relevant tension that resides in the EU as a trade power is the tension between the EU as a 'soft' or 'normative' power and the carrots-and-sticks method the EU applies to enforce norms on trade partners. The EU as a 'soft' or 'normative' power implies that the EU aims to share its norms via consensus and cooperation with other countries. However, by using its internal market as a carrot, and conditionality as a stick, trade partners are rather forced to adopt such norms. Such an approach does not mirror the EU as a 'soft' or 'normative' power (Meunier & Nicolaïdis, 2006).

# 2.2 Why do states accept NTI provisions

Other scholars have provided explanations for why states would accept NTIs in trade agreements. Some scholars found that the costs of changing policies determine whether a state will accept an NTI in a trade agreement. Other scholars have argued that it depends on the power dynamics between states negotiating a trade agreement.

Milewicz et al. (2016) found evidence for the first explanation. Out of three theoretical explanations, they found that the costs-explanation was most important in explaining the proliferation of NTIs in trade agreements in recent years. The cost-explanation argues that states accept or deny an NTI based on the costs it brings about. If an NTI in a trade agreement generates more costs for a state than that it benefits from the trade liberalisation following the trade agreement, it will not accept the NTI. The costs of accepting an NTI depend on how costly the changes are in the existing policies on the matter the NTI addresses. Plus, the time and effort of negotiating the content of the NTI clauses also brings about costs. Milewicz et al. (2016) explained that once states have accepted an NTI in one trade agreement, they are more accepting of similar NTIs in subsequent trade agreements. The costs of accepting are heavily reduced by then since they have already invested in policy changes after their first commitment. Spilker and Böhmelt (2012) came to a similar finding. In their investigation into why states accept human rights standards in trade agreements they found that states only accept these standards if they have a general inclination to abide by human rights. This finding supports the costs-explanation of Milewicz et al. (2016) since it means that it costs those states relatively little to accept human rights clauses because they already behave in correspondence with them anyway.

However, other authors have argued for a power dynamics explanation. Baker (2005) and Gillman (2009) argued that superpowers use preferential trade agreements to transfer NTIs to multiple other states on a take-it-or-leave-it basis. This is specifically the case when these 'other states' are smaller 'less powerful' states. Smaller states have little bargaining power to alter the design of the trade agreement in their favour. Baker (2005) and Gillman (2009) proposed that since these smaller states want access to the bigger market and investment flows of the 'superpower' they are willing to accept the NTI clauses a superpower imposes on them. Similarly, Miller (2003) argued that less-developed states more easily adopt suggestions of industrialised countries on what should be in the trade agreement because they want "to obtain benefits or avoid penalties" (p.885).

While both explanations have a different focus, they could be compatible. When a state with a powerful economy negotiates an agreement with a developing country, the costs-benefits calculation of the latter is very much influenced by all the benefits of preferential access to the large market of the former. The costs of a change in policies concerning an NTI would likely be largely outweighed by the benefits of the market-access the other party provides. Thus, both explanations for why states accept NTIs in trade agreements may be correlated.

# 2.3 Effectiveness of conditionality clauses in EU trade agreements

A third strand of scholarship concerns a debate on the effectiveness of conditionality in trade. Scholars have researched the effectiveness of human rights, labour, and environmental clauses.

Hafner-Burton (2005) investigated the effectiveness of human rights clauses in several types of agreements. Hafner-Burton (2005) first described the main mechanisms through which domestic policy of countries can be influenced: coercion and persuasion. While persuasion is "the active, often strategic inculcation of norms" coercion is "the threat or act by a sender government or governments to disrupt economic exchange with the target state, unless the target acquiesces to the articulated demand" (Drezner, 2003, p.643; Goodman & Jinks, 2004, p.635). With coercion, the costs of defection and the rewards of compliance are increased via material rewards and punishments (Hafner-Burton, 2005). Hafner-Burton (2005) argued that persuasion alone will not provide enough incentives to countries to comply with the human rights obligations.

Hafner-Burton (2005) found that countries' human rights performance improved much more under preferential trade agreements (PTAs) including *hard* human rights clauses than under human rights agreements (HRAs) and PTAs including *soft* human rights clauses. Hafner-Burton (2005) explained these findings by stating that the latter are almost always based on persuasive enforcement measures. Consequently, they lack the necessary enforcement mechanisms to supply strong incentives and to outweigh defection. In contrast, PTAs with hard standards that provide economic incentives to comply can better enforce human rights obligations. Hafner-Burton (2005) argued that "material and political rewards are often a more effective (and compatible) incentive structure to support the initial stages of compliance" (p.624).

Postnikov and Bastiaens (2014) and Bastiaens and Postnikov (2017) evaluated the effectiveness of, respectively, labour standards and environmental provisions in trade agreements. Similar to Hafner-Burton (2005) they compared PTAs with soft clauses to PTAs with hard clauses by comparing EU PTAs with US PTAs. While the US relies on coercion via the use of sanctions to enforce their clauses, the EU takes a softer, no-sanctions approach. The EU relies on dialogue and consultative measures with civil society actors of its trading partners to enforce NTIs in trade agreements (Bastiaens and Postnikov, 2017; Postnikov & Bastiaens, 2014). Following Hafner-Burton's (2005) findings one would expect that *hard* US PTAs would be effective in influencing trade partner's domestic policies while *soft* EU PTAs would not be. However, both studies found that *both* types of PTAs were effective in changing countries' domestic policies, albeit at different stages (Bastiaens & Postnikov, 2017; Postnikov & Bastiaens, 2014). The effectiveness of EU PTAs was found mostly *after* the agreement was in place. In contrast, the US PTAs' impact was already visible *before* the agreement was in place. Countries who signed an US PTA were scared for US sanctions and therefore changed their policies prior to signing the agreement. The EU PTAs' effects

were most visible in the years *after* the agreement was in place because only then dialogue and consultations with civil society and political actors were started. Only after such meetings civil society actors have the knowledge with which they can exert pressure on their governments to start changing certain policies. However, some improvement in labour standards was also registered ex ante by Postnikov and Bastiaens (2014). Their explanation was that countries negotiating a trade agreement with the EU wanted to appease EU governments and constituents. One last important thing to note is that neither study compared the strength of the effect of the EU's soft clauses to the US's hard clauses, so it is yet unclear whether one is more effective than the other.

# 2.4 The EU's WMD non-proliferation efforts

The last and most important strand of literature includes research on the EU's WMD non-proliferation efforts via its trade policies. Two authors have already evaluated the WMD non-proliferation clause to some extent, and other authors have provided reasons for why the EU's WMD non-proliferation efforts have not been so successful.

#### 2.4.1 The effectiveness of the WMD non-proliferation clause

Lina Grip conducted two studies, in 2009 and 2015, on the effectiveness of the WMD non-proliferation clause in EU trade agreements. Grip (2009) found that the clause's record of implementation had been irregular up to that point. While the EU had committed itself to include the WMD non-proliferation clause in all its trade agreements it had not done so. Additionally, the countries with which the EU had been able to include the clause in their trade agreements were mostly poor states who bared little significance when viewed from a WMD non-proliferation perspective. Moreover, Grip (2009) concluded that the EU, in most instances, had only imposed conditionality on the first part of the WMD clause, which merely requests that trade partners fulfil their existing non-proliferation obligations. This provided the EU with little tools to push its trade partners to do more regarding non-proliferation than what is already expected of them. Considering these findings Grip (2009) concluded that the impact of the clause was likely to be less than what the expectations of it were when it was formulated in 2003.

In 2015, Grip (2015) evaluated the clause based on its record of adoption between 2003 and 2013. Grip (2015) found that the EU had been particularly unable to implement the WMD non-proliferation clause in its trade agreements with states of concern regarding WMD proliferation. Grip (2015) concluded that the EU's difficulties to implement the WMD non-proliferation clause in its agreements with these countries in particular stemmed from multiple shortcomings in the design of the clause.

Cottey (2014) also evaluated the WMD non-proliferation clause. Cottey (2014) proclaimed similarly to Grip (2009, 2015) that the clause has not had the desired effect. Although the EU has

managed to incorporate the clause in agreements with nearly a hundred states, the EU has failed to include them in agreements with specific countries crucial in the global WMD non-proliferation challenge. These are countries suspected or known to have nuclear weapons or having the aim to create them. Countries such as India, Israel, Pakistan, and Syria have strongly resisted the EU's demands to include a WMD non-proliferation clause in a bilateral agreement. Cottey (2014) thereby supports Grip's (2009, 2015) critique that the impact of the WMD clause is limited since it has only been included in agreements with states of limited concern. However, while Grip (2015) related the limited impact of the clause to flaws in its design, Cottey (2014) related its limited impact to the larger context by stating that many of the problems the EU faces regarding non-proliferation "are intrinsic to the global politics of WMD rather than failures of EU strategy per se" (Cottey, 2014, p.62). Cottey (2014) argued that the decisions that key states with nuclear weapons make are generally not easily influenceable by outside forces and that the WMD non-proliferation clause cannot have much impact in that respect regardless of its design.

#### 2.4.2 Why is the EU's WMD non-proliferation efforts unsuccessful?

Grip (2015) and Cottey (2014) already provided some reasons for why the EU's WMD non-proliferation clause has been unsuccessful. However, there are two other explanations for why the EU's non-proliferation efforts via trade have been unsuccessful.

Firstly, scholars have mentioned that EU member states are divided over how far the EU should press other states to accept the WMD non-proliferation clause and how the specifics of the clause should be formulated (Kienzle, 2013). EU member states have different relations to some of the EU's trade partners which affects their stance in the trade negotiations. Moreover, *in general* EU member states have different stances on the matter of WMD non-proliferation. Kienzle (2013) explained that while Great Britain and France have historical interests in the area as they both own nuclear weapons, Ireland and Sweden have traditionally been firm advocates of nuclear disarmament. However, despite these differences all EU states have become members of virtually all the relevant institutions and agreements regarding WMD non-proliferation (Kienzle, 2013). Important to note is that consensus among the member-states is essential since agreements that include political clauses require a consensus vote in the Council (Grip, 2009).

Secondly, Van Ham (2011) provided another reason for why the EU is unsuccessful in using its economic and political weight to pressure states to accept the WMD non-proliferation clause. Van Ham (2011) simply stated that there is a new balance of economic and political power in the world to which the EU is still adjusting. In this new order the EU has less influence and its normative agenda is found not trustworthy or simply ignored. Van Ham's (2011) statements fit with earlier arguments made by McGuire and Lindeque (2010) who argued that market access has become less important for new powers on the international stage. Rising powers have become less interested in market access

since their own emerging markets have become more affluent and they increasingly participate in inward foreign direct investment. Thus, with the decreasing interest in market access, EU's power in trade negotiations decreases, making adoption of the WMD non-proliferation clause less likely.

# 2.5 Gap in literature

This chapter provided the scientific foundation on which this thesis builds. Previous scholars investigated how the EU uses its internal market to exert power in other areas. Moreover, explanations were provided as to why states would even accept NTIs in trade agreements. However, even if NTIs are included in trade agreements, there is a debate on the effect of NTIs and their enforcement measures.

Against this academic backdrop, the last strand of scholarship, which is most important to this thesis, summarised the research on the EU's WMD non-proliferation efforts. Grip (2009, 2015) and Cottey (2014) concluded that the impact of the EU's WMD non-proliferation clause has been limited because it had not been included in trade agreements with countries of particular WMD proliferation concern. However, while the EU may not have managed to include the WMD non-proliferation clause in its trade agreements with such states, this does not mean that the WMD non-proliferation clause can be labelled as completely ineffective already. Neither Grip (2009, 2015) and Cottey (2014) have investigated the effect of the WMD non-proliferation clause in EU trade agreements with third countries in which it *is* included. States of limited WMD proliferation concern can still be stimulated via this clause to take on more WMD non-proliferation obligations and thereby strengthen the international nuclear non-proliferation regime. Thus, this thesis addresses an important gap in literature that must be filled. Moreover, this thesis will add to the debate on the effectiveness of NTIs in trade agreements by evaluating the effect of the WMD non-proliferation clause in the EU's trade agreements.

# **Chapter 3: Theoretical framework**

This thesis aims to answer the following question: How does the WMD non-proliferation clause in EU trade agreements affect the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of EU's trade partners? A theoretical framework is provided to formulate hypotheses for what the answer could be. Two theories are described that provide substantiated predictions about how countries' behaviour can be affected by the WMD non-proliferation clause. Other theories identify influencing factors that may mediate the relationship between the independent and dependent variable.

# 3.1 Political conditionality

The most important concept to understand for this thesis is *political conditionality*. Conditionality is an instrument used in a relationship between two actors whereby one actor aims to change the behaviour of the other by formulating certain conditions for their relationship to exist (Koch, 2015). The actor does so by attempting to manipulate the cost-benefit calculation of the other by using positive and/or negative material incentives. Conditionality is thus an *incentive* instrument. Conditionality is *political* when the changes one actor aims to bring about in the other actor concern internal governmental affairs (Koch, 2015).

Political conditionality varies along two dimensions. Firstly, political conditionality can be imposed *ex ante* – before the agreement is in place – or *ex post* – after the agreement is in place. It can be said that with ex ante conditionality, the policy changes of the other actor are seen as *preconditions* to the relationship whereas with *ex post* conditionality the requested changes are seen as *objectives* (Koch, 2015).

A second dimension along which political conditionality varies is whether it is *positive* or *negative* conditionality. Positive political conditionality means that the fulfilment of the requirements is tied to the receival of *benefits*. Contrarily, negative conditionality ties the reduction, suspension, or termination of benefits to non-compliant behaviour of the other actor under the conditions of their relationship (Koch, 2015).

Along these dimensions, conditionality applied to the WMD non-proliferation clause can be defined as ex post – negative political conditionality. The 'essential elements' part of the clause namely stipulates that if the EU's trade partner does not comply with its pre-existing WMD non-proliferation obligations, the EU can dissolve the agreement. Since this entails the suspension of benefits it can be classified as *negative* conditionality. Moreover, the conditionality can be classified as *ex-post* because the clause stipulates that "the parties agree to establish a regular political dialogue that will accompany and consolidate these elements" (Council of the European Union, 2003, p.4). Thus, the EU applies dialogue as a soft enforcement measure to induce trade partners to comply with the WMD non-proliferation clause *after* the agreement is in place. Only if after the agreement is in

place the trade partner does not comply with the obligations and the political dialogue is not making any progress the EU will sanction the country in question by suspending their agreement.

Following these insights, the following hypothesis can be formulated:

H1: EU trade agreements with the WMD non-proliferation clause will be most effective ex post in influencing the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of the country that is party to the agreement.

# 3.2 Policy transfer & lesson learning

The view that the previously described concept, *political conditionality*, can be useful in influencing another state's policy behaviour relies on the theory of *policy transfer*. Policy transfer refers to 'a process in which knowledge about policies, administrative arrangements, institutions etc. in one time and/or place is used in the development of policies, administrative arrangements, institutions in another time and/or place' (Dolowitz & Marsh, 1996, p.344). Policy transfer can be coercive or voluntary. When policy transfer is coercive, it involves one government to push and even force another government to adopt a certain policy (Dolowitz & Marsch, 1996). The conditionality of the WMD non-proliferation clause can be termed coercive policy transfer. Namely, the EU's non-proliferation behaviour standards are *imposed* on EU trade partners. Countries are 'coerced' to change their non-proliferation policies because if they do not, the EU dissolves the preferential trade agreement that they agreed upon, thereby imposing economic costs.

However, interestingly, the EU simultaneously tries inducing a voluntary movement towards its preferred WMD non-proliferation policies via a regular political dialogue that is agreed upon in the trade agreement. When countries *voluntarily* adopt certain policies, this is termed voluntary policy transfer or lesson drawing (Dolowitz & Marsch, 1996). Via political dialogue, political actors of these countries learn from the EU how and why the EU prefers WMD non-proliferation policies a certain way. These political actors are then free to take this knowledge and to adjust their countries' policies accordingly which they would do so voluntarily then. Thus, the WMD non-proliferation clause is a mixed policy transfer instrument.

The coercive policy transfer element of the WMD non-proliferation clause is its 'essential elements' part, which is always applied to the first obligation under the clause, namely that countries must comply with their pre-existing WMD non-proliferation obligations. The clause thereby affects the cost-benefit analysis of states on this behavioural aspect. Namely, the 'essential elements' classification stipulates that if countries party to the agreement do not fulfil this obligation under the clause, the EU has the right to dissolve the entire agreement. Thus, after agreeing to the WMD non-proliferation clause, it becomes more costly for countries not to comply with their pre-existing WMD non-proliferation obligations. Said states will likely change their WMD non-proliferation policies in a

direction that limits the chance of economic losses tied to the trade agreement. Consequently, the following hypothesis can be formulated:

H2: Countries that have concluded an EU trade agreement with a WMD non-proliferation clause will comply better with their existing international non-proliferation obligations than similar countries<sup>1</sup> that have not concluded such an EU trade agreement.

The voluntary policy transfer aspect of the clause is the political dialogue element. Political dialogue is likely to stimulate countries in the direction of drawing lessons from the EU regarding WMD non-proliferation efforts, as policy makers are educated on the matter by EU officials. As these policy makers gain more knowledge about the importance of WMD non-proliferation they will be more likely to *voluntary* apply the lessons learned from the EU to their country's policies. Armed with new knowledge and stimulated by the EU via these political dialogue sessions, countries that have an EU trade agreement including the WMD non-proliferation clause will perform better and faster on the other two obligations under the WMD non-proliferation clause. The other two obligations are signing more international non-proliferation obligations and developing an effective export control system. These two obligations do not fall under the 'essential elements' but are stimulated via the political dialogue sessions. Therefore, the following hypotheses can be drawn:

H3: Countries that have concluded an EU trade agreement with a WMD non-proliferation clause will sign more international non-proliferation agreements and treaties than similar countries that have not concluded such an EU trade agreement.

H4: Countries that have concluded an EU trade agreement with a WMD non-proliferation clause will establish and develop a more effective export control system on dual-use goods and technologies than similar countries that have not concluded such an EU trade agreement.

### 3.3 Influencing factors

In this section, several theories are highlighted that provide educated clues for which factors influence the relationship between independent variable X – EU trade agreement with WMD non-proliferation clause - and dependent variable Y – WMD non-proliferation behaviour of a state. These factors must be controlled for in the research design of this thesis. Thereby, any observed difference in Y can be attributed to X without any possible interference of such factors.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> In H2, H3 and H4 '*similar countries*' refers to those countries that are similar to a country that has signed an EU trade agreement with the WMD non-proliferation clause on several relevant influencing factors that will be elaborated on later in this chapter and in chapter 4: Research design.

#### 3.3.1 Regime type

The first factor that may mediate the effect of the WMD non-proliferation clause is a country's regime type. Two aspects of the theory of democratic legalism explain why type of regime is important to consider.

Firstly, democratic legalism scholars argue that a country's regime type is crucial to understand the role of law in the interstate relations (Dixon, 1993, Doyle 1986, Slaughter, 1995). Their core argument is that democratic regimes are more likely to comply with international legal obligations (Simmons, 1998). Since democracies contain norms of limited government, respect for judicial processes and feature constitutional constraints, they will trust and respect international variants of these norms in interstate relations as well (Dixon, 1993; Doyle 1986). Therefore, democracies may be more likely than other regime types to comply with their obligations under international treaties and agreements. Thus, democracies may be quicker to comply with obligations under the WMD non-proliferation clause.

Secondly, democratic legalism theorises that civil society groups are generally stronger in democracies than in other regime types. Scholars argue that democracies provide societal actors with more opportunities to voice their concerns and opinions. Democracies are normally more transparent than other regime types, making it easier for citizens to monitor their government's (lack of) actions regarding international obligations (Jacobson & Weiss, 1997). Additionally, political players in liberal democracies may be extra constrained by international legal obligations due to domestic groups that use these obligations to exert influence over their government's behaviour (Schachter, 1991: Young, 1979). The EU's enforcement method of NTIs in its trade agreements relies on dialogue with civil society actors and officials of its partner country. Following democratic legalism, it can be theorised that the EU's approach will find more fertile soil in democratic countries than in other types of regimes. Since democracies tend to have strong civil societies already, the political dialogue is likely to have more impact earlier on.

Considering these theoretical aspects of democratic legalism, regime type could affect the causal relationship between the WMD non-proliferation clause and countries' non-proliferation behaviour.

#### 3.3.2 Economic development of states

The state of the economy of a country may also mediate the effect the WMD non-proliferation clause if accepted in a trade agreement. According to the theory of rational functionalism, countries will comply with the obligations set out by an international agreement because the latter significantly enhances the reputational consequences of noncompliant behaviour. International agreements namely provide mechanisms that serve to increase transparency of states' behaviour (Keohane, 1984; Mitchell, 1994). Indeed, the EU's conditionality clauses (if accepted into

the trade agreement by the EU's trade partners) stipulate that countries partner to the trade agreement must engage in political dialogue. Since their behaviour is monitored via these mechanisms, states may anticipate they will pay a higher cost in the long run for breaking the agreement in an effort to achieve some immediate gain. Some scholars of rational functionalism have argued that these reputational costs are especially relevant for developing countries. Such countries have an interest to develop a reputation as 'rule of law' countries (Shihata, 1965). Therefore, developing countries are more likely than more established and developed states to follow the obligations set out in agreements that they signed. Thus, the economic development of a country must be controlled for as it can affect the likeliness that countries will comply with their obligations under WMD non-proliferation clause and under non-proliferation treaties and agreements they have signed.

#### 3.3.3 Economic dependence

Another influencing factor may be countries' dependency on trade with the EU following the theory of *economic statecraft*. Economic statecraft theorises that a country can use economic policy instruments to influence another state on some dimensions of their behaviour (Baldwin, 1985). A typical example of economic statecraft is imposing sanctions, which can be negative, imposing costs, or positive, providing rewards. The 'essential elements' classification that the WMD non-proliferation clause legalises the dissolution of the entire trade agreement if obligations under the clause are not followed. This is a negative sanction mechanism in terms of economic statecraft (Baldwin, 1985).

Via such a sanction mechanism a country can tap into what Hirschman (1945) calls the 'influence effect'. The 'influence' effect occurs when foreign trade leads to relationships of dependence and influence between states. Hirschman (1945) argued that every sovereign nation has some sort of influence since it has control over its own exports and imports. By stopping its trade, a country forces the countries it traded with to find other markets and if that is impossible, they are forced to make economic adjustments. While such interruptions of trade do not occur often, it is the awareness of their possibility that is sufficient "to test the influence of the stronger country and to shape the policy of the weaker" (Hirschman, 1945, p.16). The amount of influence a country will have over a trade partner depends on how much their trade relationship is worth to said country (Hirschman, 1945). This in turn depends on how much is gained from the trade relationship and how much the trade partner is dependent on the latter.

Economic statecraft would theorise that when a country does not assign much worth to its trade relationship with the EU, it will be less motivated to commit to the WMD non-proliferation clause. The threat of the EU dissolving the entire trade agreement if said country does not adhere to the WMD non-proliferation clause would not have much of an impact then. Thus, the dependency of states on the EU for trade must be considered as an influencing factor.

# 3.4 Overview of theoretical framework

This chapter provided several theories from which hypotheses and influencing factors were derived. From the theories on conditionality and policy learning, four hypotheses were derived. An overview of the hypotheses per theory is provided in Table 1.

Besides hypotheses, there were also multiple influencing factors identified. These influencing factors will be considered in the research design that is discussed in the next chapter. The influencing factors that were identified were: Regime type, economic development of states, and economic dependence on trade with the EU.

Table 1 Overview of hypotheses per theory

Theory	Hypothesis			
Political	H1: EU trade agreements with the WMD non-proliferation clause will be			
conditionality	most effective ex post in influencing the non-proliferation behaviour of			
	their trade partners.			
Policy transfer and	H2: Countries that have concluded an EU trade agreement with a WMD			
lesson learning	non-proliferation clause will comply better with their existing internation			
	non-proliferation obligations than similar countries that have not			
	concluded such an EU trade agreement.			
	H3: Countries that have concluded an EU trade agreement with a WMI			
	non-proliferation clause will sign more international non-proliferation			
	agreements and treaties than similar countries that have not concluded			
	such an EU trade agreement.			
	H4: Countries that have concluded an EU trade agreement with a WMD			
	non-proliferation clause will establish and develop a more effective export			
	control system on dual-use goods and technologies than similar countries			
	that have not concluded such an EU trade agreement.			

# Chapter 4: Research design

In this chapter a detailed account is given of the research design employed to answer the research question.

# 4.1 Qualitative method: Co-Variational approach

To test the hypotheses and answer the research question, a qualitative research called the Co-Variational (COV) approach was employed. It is called a COV analysis because its methodological approach provides empirical evidence of the presence of *covariation* between an independent variable X and a dependent variable Y to infer causality (Blatter & Haverland, 2012). Blatter and Haverland (2012) argued that 'the COV approach has strong affinities to a distinctive research goal, namely to determine whether a certain factor has an effect, that is, whether it 'makes a difference'' (p.33). This description fits the goal of this thesis since it aims to discover whether and how the EU's WMD non-proliferation clause has any effect on WMD non-proliferation behaviour of states. Additionally, the COV approach is a small-N study, meaning it investigates a small number of cases (Blatter & Haverland, 2012). Therefore, the COV approach was deemed more appropriate than other, quantitative research designs. Namely, quantitative research prioritises breadth and generalisability over depth. Since the research question asks how the WMD non-proliferation clause has affected WMD non-proliferation behaviour of countries, depth is necessary to provide an extensive enough answer. A qualitative research provides for such depth, as it investigates a small number of cases in much more detail (Schwend & Schimmelfennig, 2007).

#### 4.1.1 Modes of comparison

The COV approach has several modes of comparison. The choice depends on the independent variable and if it varies along a spatial and/or temporal dimension. A spatial-temporal comparison is best as it most closely resembles an experimental design (Blatter & Haverland, 2012). Since the WMD non-proliferation clause varies along both dimensions, that comparison was chosen. The clause varies spatially because it varies across cases at the same time, namely, some countries will have an EU trade agreement including the clause while other countries will not at one point in time. The clause varies temporally as states first do not have an EU trade agreement containing a WMD non-proliferation clause while at a later time, they do.

#### 4.1.2 Case-selection

To infer causality between independent variable X and dependent variable Y credibly in a COV analysis, several guidelines must be followed in the selection of cases. The term 'cases' refers to the units of analysis that will be assessed for the effect of X on Y, which are countries in this instance.

Firstly, in small-n studies, cases should not be selected at random. To assess the impact of the factor of interest, cases must vary on this independent variable (Blatter & Haverland, 2012). Thus, cases must differ on having an EU trade agreement including the WMD non-proliferation clause. There should be a country that does have such an agreement, while there should be a counterfactual 'control' case which does not have such an agreement.

Secondly, the selected cases must be similar on the relevant control variables. If there is considerable variance in those control variables between the cases, one cannot attribute the observed differences in dependent Y to independent variable X (Blatter & Haverland, 2012).

Lastly, cases should not be picked on their scores of dependent variable Y. Otherwise the research would be exposed to the threat of a selection bias. Y must vary freely to identify whether there is a causal effect (Blatter & Haverland, 2012).

### 4.2 Operationalisation

The variables on which this thesis builds had to be operationalised so they could be measured. This operationalisation is explained in this section.

#### 4.2.1 Independent variable

The independent variable is an EU trade agreement including the WMD non-proliferation clause. This is operationalised by registering if a country has such a trade agreement and when it went into force.

#### 4.2.2 Dependent variable

The dependent variable is WMD non-proliferation behaviour. As described in the introduction, WMD non-proliferation behaviour consists of three elements. See Table 2 (p.23) for the components of WMD non-proliferation behaviour, their indicators, and their operationalisation. In the following paragraphs, the operationalisation is further explained.

#### Compliance with existing obligations

The first element of WMD non-proliferation behaviour refers to compliance with the existing non-proliferation obligations countries had prior to the WMD non-proliferation clause. The relevant obligations are stipulated by the treaties described earlier. Per treaty, one or more operationalisations measure compliance.

Compliance with the NPT is operationalised via three measurements. Firstly, the NPT requires signatory states to accept 'comprehensive' safeguards agreements with the IAEA. The country factsheets of the IAEA are used to check for that. Secondly, the NPT requires that NNWS do not manufacture nuclear weapons. IAEA safeguards statements indicate whether countries' nuclear material is only used for peaceful activities and not for manufacturing weapons. The statements were

analysed on four aspects: 1) *The safeguard conclusion*. This indicates to what extent the IAEA could evaluate a country's nuclear material. 2) *The evaluation*. This indicates whether the evaluation of *all* nuclear material in a country has started and whether this material remains in peaceful activities. 3) *The integrated safeguards*. These safeguards indicate that the IAEA is assured of the absence of undeclared nuclear material and reduced the inspection activities at declared facilities. 4) *The Additional Protocol*. This shows that a country has given the IAEA complementary inspection authority to perform the audit of its nuclear material. Lastly, commitment to the NPT was operationalised by evaluating countries' participation in NPT Review Conferences that are organised every five years. Participation was measured by analysing the Conferences' documents and register whether a country 1) has participated, 2) has helped prepare the Conference 3) has sent representatives and how many 4) has submitted a statement during the plenary sessions and 5) has prepared and handed in any documents.

Next, is the CPPNM. States comply with the CPPNM when they have a national legal framework in place that accommodates CCPNM regulations for the physical protection of nuclear facilities, materials, and transport. The CPPNM's article 14 stipulates that states party to the treaty must inform the depositary about its laws and regulations that fulfil the obligations under the CPPNM, but these reports are not made public (Muti, 2018). Instead of these reports, press releases of nuclear security-focused reviews of the IAEA were used to operationalise compliance with the CPPNM.

The ICSANT requires its signatories to cooperate in preventing and prosecuting acts of nuclear terrorism and establish a legal basis for that. There is no data available that measures countries' compliance with these obligations. Instead, countries' commitment to the ISCANT was measured by checking whether they are partner to the Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism (GICNT). The statement of principles that partners of the GICNT must sign includes the obligations under the ICSANT. Moreover, it shows that states are dedicated to their obligation under the ICSANT to cooperate internationally on matters of nuclear terrorism (GICNT, n.d.).

The CTBT has not entered into force yet. Consequently, the mechanisms described in the treaty to monitor compliance are not operational and could not be consulted (Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organisation [CTBTO], n.d.-b). Instead, the commitment to the CTBT was operationalised by investigating countries' participation in Article XIV Conferences and CTBT Ministerial Meetings. Article XIV Conferences have been organised six times since 1999 with the goal to facilitate the Entry-Into-Force of the CTBT. States' participation in XIV Conferences was measured on three aspects: 1) Whether they participated 2) Whether they issued a statement during the plenary sessions and 3) Whether they undertook activities to facilitate the entry into force of the CTBT. CTBT Ministerial meetings have been organised since 2002 "to sustain and generate further political momentum as well as public attention for the entry into force of the Treaty" (CTBTO, n.d.-a,

para. 1). States' participation in these Conferences was measured by checking whether states signed the Joint Ministerial Statement that is issued after each meeting.

#### Take on new WMD non-proliferation obligations

To operationalise the second action WMD non-proliferation behaviour consists of, the signatures and ratifications of the relevant international and regional WMD non-proliferation treaties and agreements were registered. The United Nations Treaty Collection was consulted to register signatures and ratifications.

#### Export control system

The third part of the WMD non-proliferation clause stipulates that an effective export control system for dual-use goods and technologies must be developed. This requirement has been operationalised by registering the efforts of countries to establish such a system. Progress reports on countries aspiring to accede to the EU by the European Commission were consulted. These reports evaluated the effectiveness of these countries' export systems for dual-use goods. As is explained later, not all countries under analysis are reported on by the EU. For the other countries, national reports submitted under the UN 1540 Resolution were used. This resolution requests that countries must establish effective domestic controls to prevent illegal trafficking of goods related to nuclear weapons (United Nations Security Council, 2004). In the national reports, countries report on their actions to establish such domestic controls.

 $\label{thm:continuous} \textbf{Table 2 } \textit{Description and operationalisation of the dependent variable $Y$-WMD non-proliferation} \\ \textit{behaviour}$ 

WMD non-proliferation	Indicator	Operationalization	Source
behaviour component			
Full compliance with	Compliance with	Signature of	IAEA Country
existing WMD non-	NPT	'comprehensive'	Factsheets
proliferation obligations		safeguards agreements	
		with the IAEA	
		Not manufacturing	IAEA safeguards
		nuclear weapons	statements
		Participation in NPT	Documents of NPT
		review Conferences	review Conferences
	Compliance with	The results of nuclear	Press releases of peer
	CPPNM	security-focused peer	reviews on the IAEA
		reviews provided by	website
		the IAEA	
	Compliance with	Partnership to the	GICNT website
	ICSANT	GICNT	
	Compliance with	Participation in Article	Documents of XIV
	CTBT	XIV Conferences	Conferences
		Participation in CTBT	Joint statements of
		Ministerial Meetings	CTBT Ministerial
			Meetings
To take steps to sign,	NPT	Register signatures	The United Nations
ratify, or accede to, and	CPPNM	and ratifications	Treaty Collection
fully implement all other	ICSANT		
relevant international	CTBT		
instruments	TPNW		
	NWFZ		
Establishment of an	The export control	Efforts to establish and	European Commission
effective system of	systems of dual-use	improve the national	progress reports
national export controls	items and	export controls on	
on dual-use goods and	technologies of the	dual-use goods and	National reports under
technologies	cases under analysis	technologies	UN 1540 resolution

#### 4.2.3 Control variables

The COV analysis requires cases to be selected based on their similarities on the relevant control variables that may otherwise distort the causal relationship between X and Y. The influencing factors and previous research on NTIs in trade agreements identified the relevant control variables.

The first influencing factor was *regime type*. Postnikov and Bastiaens' (2017) study on the effect of environmental provisions in trade agreements, also controlled for countries' level of democratisation. This thesis used the same operationalisation: The Polity IV dataset. The dataset categorises the level of democratisation of countries using a scale ranging from -10 to +10. If a country scores between -10 and -6 it is considered an autocracy, from -5 to + 5 and anocracy, and between 6 and 10 a democracy (Marshall & Gurr, 2014).

The second influencing factor was *economic development*. Postnikov and Bastiaens (2017) also controlled for economic development because it may affect a country's environmental policy commitments. Indeed, the economic status of a country can affect its ability to implement policies (Grindle & Thomas, 1991). Another reason to control for economic development. This thesis used the same operationalisation as Postnikov and Bastiaens (2017), namely the World Bank's World Development Indicators data on countries' gross domestic product (GDP) per capita.

The third influencing factor was *economic dependence*. Postnikov and Bastiaens (2017) also accounted for a country's overall dependence on trade by controlling for the percentage trade of GDP. While this thesis copies this operationalisation, countries' dependence on trade with the EU was also controlled for by using the World Bank's World Integrated Trade Solution to calculate the percentage of trade with the EU of a country's total trade.

A last control variable is a trade agreement including a similar clause to the EU's WMD non-proliferation clause with another country. If a case would have such an agreement, the observed effect in WMD non-proliferation behaviour could not be attributed to the EU's WMD non-proliferation clause with any certainty. This will be checked for by investigating the legal documents of the other trade agreements the selected cases have signed. See Table 3 (next page) for a summary of all control variables and their operationalisation.

Table 3 Description and operationalisation of the control variables

Control variable	Operationalisation
<b>Economic development</b>	GDP per capita (World Development
	Indicators)
<b>Economic dependence on trade</b>	% Trade of total GDP (World
	Development Indicators)
Economic dependence on trade with the EU	% of trade with the EU of trade total
	(World Integrated Trade Solution)
Level of democracy	Level of democratisation (Polity IV)
Trade agreements with other countries with a	Legal documents of trade agreements
similar WMD non-proliferation clause	(Government websites)

# 4.3 Identification of treatment group and control group

Before cases can be selected on the just described criteria, the treatment- and control group must first be identified.

#### 4.3.1 Treatment group

'Treatment' cases were identified by registering which countries had established a bilateral trade agreement with the EU including a WMD non-proliferation clause. The EU External Action Service Treaties Office provided an overview (2018). Since it was hypothesised most of the clause's effect would be visible *ex-post*, a minimum of three years had to be available to analyse. Thus, 'treatment' cases had to have an EU trade agreement that entered into force before 2016. Sixteen countries were marked as suitable treatment cases, which form the treatment group (see Appendix A).

#### 4.3.2 Control group

The possible control cases were identified to be those countries that have not signed a trade agreement with the EU that contains a WMD non-proliferation clause. Additionally, countries in the control group have not signed a trade agreement including a WMD non-proliferation clause with another country.

# 4.4 Matched countries

After the treatment- and control group were identified, countries of these two groups had to be matched on the relevant control variables. The countries in the treatment group were measured on the control variables for the year that their agreement with the EU went into force. Then, countries of the control group were measured on these control variables for that same year to see if there was a match. After a long process of comparing countries from the treatment group with countries of the

control group, two 'matches' were found. Albania and Indonesia, countries from the treatment group, were found to match with North-Macedonia and Paraguay respectively, who are countries from the control group. These two matches and their scores on the control variables can be found in Table 4. With these two matches the COV analysis was conducted as it proved to be too difficult to find additional matches of countries. There were too many differences on the control variables for the rest of the countries in the treatment- and control group.

Table 4 The matches of countries with a trade agreement with the EU including a WMD nonproliferation clause and their control cases with their scores on the control variables

Treatment cases (trade	Level of	GDP per capita	Trade (% of	% Trade	Control cases
agreement ratification	democratisation	(current US\$)	GDP)	with EU of	
date)				trade total	
Albania (2009)	9 (democracy)	4114.14	75.09%	75.34%	
	9 (democracy)	4544.01	87.18%	58.2%	North-Macedonia
Indonesia (2014)	8 (democracy)	3491.62	48.08%	8.37%	
	8 (democracy)	6102.94	67.63%	13.18%	Paraguay

*Source:* 2<sup>nd</sup> column: Polity IV. (2014a, 2014b, 2014c, 2014d). 3<sup>rd</sup> column: World Bank, World Development Indicators. (2020a). 4<sup>th</sup> column: World Bank, World Development Indicators (2020b). 5<sup>th</sup> column: World Bank, WITS. (2020a, 2020b, 2020c, 2020d).

It must be noted that Indonesia and Paraguay are not a perfect match in 2014 on GDP per capita. Paraguay's GDP per capita is considerably larger than Indonesia's. However, both Paraguay and Indonesia were considered to be developing countries with a middle-income in 2014 (UN, 2016). Following these evaluations, it was concluded that while Paraguay and Indonesia diverge on this variable, the difference is not significant enough that it will impact the analysis at hand.

Additionally, one of the control variables that is not in Table 4 but that was controlled for is whether these countries signed a trade agreement with a similar clause to the EU's WMD non-proliferation clause with another country or group of countries. None of the selected countries had such an agreement. However, it was found that Indonesia signed a so-called 1 2 3 agreement with the US in 1981 (National Nuclear Security Administration, 2019). The US concludes a 123 agreement

with another country when they want to engage in nuclear cooperation with said country. The 1 2 3 agreement stipulates nine non-proliferation criteria which the other country must comply to (Kerr & Nikitin, 2020).

Fortunately, this 1 2 3 agreement between Indonesia and the US does not cause any issues for the analysis. It is significantly different from the EU's WMD non-proliferation clause because it is not a trade agreement whereby Indonesia's non-proliferation behaviour is tied to access to the US market. Additionally, the 1 2 3 agreement's requirements are different from the WMD non-proliferation clause (Kerr & Nikitin, 2020). The 123 agreement does not ask that countries comply with existing non-proliferation obligations or that they must sign more non-proliferation agreements. No comment is made either about an export-control system. Thus, the obligations under the 1 2 3 agreement do not influence Indonesia's WMD non-proliferation behaviour as it is defined in this thesis.

Thus, all matches are similar on all the relevant control variables.

# 4.5 Validity and reliability

To ensure the quality of a research project, its validity and reliability must be assessed. Without high reliability and validity, the results of a study can easily be discredited as they lack a credible basis. The trustworthiness of the research method employed is discussed below.

#### **4.5.1 Internal validity**

Internal validity refers to the degree of confidence with which a researcher can conclude that a change in the dependent variable was caused by the independent variable. Kellstedt and Whitten (2013) describe four causal hurdles a research must overcome to ascertain that X causes Y.

The first hurdle refers to whether the research can establish a credible causal scenario in which X could cause changes in Y. Such a scenario is formulated by referring to theories that provide expectations that there may be a causal relationship between X and Y. Theories with expectations regarding the nature of the relationship between the WMD non-proliferation clause and non-proliferation behaviour can be read in Chapter 3.

A second hurdle is to eliminate the possibility that Y could cause X. Since this research compares the state of non-proliferation behaviour before and after a WMD non-proliferation clause went into force for a country, one can be certain that only the effect of X on Y is measured.

A research design should also establish that X and Y co-vary, which is the third hurdle. Since the COV approach works with an 'experimental' case and a 'control' case whereby everything is similar between them but the independent variable X, any difference in their non-proliferation behaviour should credibly indicate that X and Y co-vary. Thus, the COV approach employed can overcome this hurdle too.

The last hurdle a research design should control for is that it can ensure that no other confounding variables pollute the relationship between X and Y. The COV approach controls for this by ensuring that the selected cases are as identical as possible on the identified 'control' variables thereby eliminating their possibly polluting effect in the relationship between X and Y. However, while the selected cases may have matched on the relevant control variables in one year, it may very well be that in the years before and after they will diverge on these aspects. Therefore, the analysis cannot completely ensure that these variables have no impact on the relationship between X and Y. Moreover, not all relevant control variables could be controlled for. There may very well be other developments that will have an impact on countries' WMD non-proliferation behaviour such as changes in government or in the security landscape. To control for all such developments would be impossible and therefore this must be accepted as a flaw to this research. Consequently, the results must be interpreted with caution.

Thus, the COV analysis confidently avoids the first three hurdles. The fourth hurdle does cause some issues. If the results are interpreted with enough caution the COV analysis can still establishes a sufficient degree of internal validity.

#### 4.5.2 External validity

The ability to generalise the results to a larger population refers to external validity (Kellstedt & Whitten, 2013). Since the COV analysis only investigates a few cases with its small-n, the findings can be generalised to a small population (Blatter & Haverland, 2012). Large-n research usually draws its findings from a random sample, making generalisation appropriate for a relatively larger population. COV analysis selects its cases on the basis of several necessary criteria to come to credible results. Consequently, its findings can only be generalised to the population of cases that exhibit the same scores on the control variables as the cases that were under analysis (Blatter & Haverland, 2012). This can be viewed as a limitation to the COV approach. However, the results of this thesis may induce other researchers to further investigate the WMD non-proliferation clause quantitatively which produces more generalisable results.

#### 4.5.3 Reliability

When a research is *reliable*, it means that if another researcher were to repeat the research, one should arrive at the same results (Schwend & Schimmelfennig, 2007). To achieve this, data triangulation was used. Data triangulation means that multiple sources were used to accumulate data to measure the same concept for a single unit (Blatter & Haverland, 2012). Thereby, any measurement error is more likely to be avoided, making it less probable that subsequent researchers performing the same investigation come to different conclusions. This thesis applied data triangulation when measuring compliance with the NPT and the CTBT since multiple sources were consulted. Thus, the measurements of these concepts are particularly reliable. The measurements of the other concepts for

which only one type of source could be consulted, the researcher was aware that the data had to be evaluated as impartial and unbiased as possible. Therefore, the research is considered reliable.

# **Chapter 5: Results**

In this chapter the results of the co-variational analysis are presented. There is a subchapter for each 'match' of countries. Per match, the countries are compared on the three aspects of WMD non-proliferation behaviour. The last subchapter provides a summary of the findings.

## 5.1 Albania vs. North-Macedonia

The first 'match' of countries includes Albania and North-Macedonia. Albania concluded a Stabilisation and Association Agreement (SAA) with the EU that went into force in 2009. SAAs are a type of EU trade agreements that aim to remove or reduce customs tariffs in bilateral trade (European Commission, 2020). The SAA with Albania included the WMD non-proliferation clause. Albania and the EU agreed that the first part of the WMD non-proliferation clause concerning compliance with pre-existing WMD non-proliferation obligations would be classified as 'essential elements'. North-Macedonia also established a SAA with the EU which went into force in 2004. Interestingly, North-Macedonia's SAA does not include the WMD non-proliferation clause. Considering that Albania and North-Macedonia are situated at a similar distance to the EU, both signed an SAA with the EU, are both candidate countries to accede to the EU *and* are similar on all relevant control variables makes them an excellent and robust match of countries to compare to one another. In the following sections the results for both countries are listed and compared.

## 5.1.1 Existing obligations and compliance

Table 5 (next page) provides an overview of all the existing non-proliferation obligations Albania and North-Macedonia were bound to prior to the WMD non-proliferation clause. Both countries signed the NPT, ICSANT, CTBT and CPPNM before 2009. Their compliance with these agreements before and after the clause is evaluated.

Table 5 Overview of non-proliferation treaties signed and/or ratified by Albania and North-Macedonia before the WMD non-proliferation clause went into force for Albania in 2009.

Treaty	Albania	North-Macedonia	
NPT	1990 (accession)	1968 (signed by former Yugoslavia)	
		1970 (ratified by former Yugoslavia)	
		1995 (succession by North-Macedonia)	
ICSANT	2005 (signed)	5 (signed) 2005 (signed)	
		2007 (ratified)	
CTBT	1996 (signed)	1998 (signed)	
	2003 (ratified)	2000 (ratified)	
CPPNM	2002 (accession)	2 (accession) 1980 (signed by former Yugoslavia)	
		1986 (ratified by former Yugoslavia)	
		1996 (succession by North-Macedonia)	
WMD non-proliferation	2009	-	
clause into force			

### The NPT

Comprehensive safeguards agreements

Both Albania and North-Macedonia concluded a comprehensive safeguards agreement with the IAEA in 2002 prior to the WMD non-proliferation clause entered into force (IAEA, 2019, 2020a).

IAEA safeguards statements 2003-2018

The results of the IAEA safeguards statements (see Appendix B) provide evidence that the WMD non-proliferation clause may have urged Albania to speed up its compliance with IAEA safeguards.

Between 2003 and 2009, prior to the WMD non-proliferation clause, North-Macedonia was one step ahead of Albania. While they performed almost the same from 2003 to 2006, both signing the Additional Protocol in those years, North-Macedonia managed to ratify the Additional Protocol already in 2007, within two years after its signature. The ratification of the protocol also started the evaluation for *all* nuclear material in North-Macedonia. Albania ratified the Additional Protocol in 2010 *six years* after its signature in 2004. This was just after the entry into force of the clause.

From 2010 Albania is seen to catch up quicker than North-Macedonia. While the evaluation for North-Macedonia took four years to conclude *all* nuclear material remained in peaceful activity, that evaluation only took three years for Albania. Indeed, in 2013 all Albania's nuclear material was declared to remain in peaceful activities. However, while North-Macedonia was noted to have

integrated safeguards implemented just *one year* after its evaluation was concluded, it took Albania *three years* to implement those after its evaluation was finished.

While the last finding waters down the evidence that the obligations under the WMD non-proliferation clause may have urged Albania to speed up its compliance with IAEA safeguards, Albania is still seen to approximate North-Macedonia's performance faster than prior to 2009. Moreover, the fact that Albania ratified the Additional Protocol one year after the WMD non-proliferation clause went into force, gives the impression that the clause may have provided an extra push there. Additionally, no significant changes in the progress of North-Macedonia's performance on IAEA safeguards were noted. Since the treatment case is seen to comply faster with IAEA safeguards while the control case's behaviours stayed the same in the period after the WMD non-proliferation clause it can be said that the WMD non-proliferation clause had some impact here.

### NPT review Conferences 2000-2015

The results of the NPT review conferences indicate that the WMD non-proliferation clause has had little impact on Albania's participation.

Namely, in all NPT review Conferences before and after the clause Albania's and North-Macedonia's participation was roughly the same (see appendix C). While there were some minor differences in their performance in the 2000, 2005, and 2010 Conferences their performance was even identical in the 2015 Conference. Additionally, Albania's participation remained on a similar level before and after the WMD non-proliferation clause. Since North-Macedonia, the control case, behaved similarly to Albania, there is no indication that the WMD non-proliferation clause had any effect.

#### The ICSANT

While both Albania and North-Macedonia signed the ICSANT in 2005, only North-Macedonia ratified the treaty, which was in 2007. Thus, officially Albania is not bound yet to the obligations under the ICSANT. However, Albania and North-Macedonia are both partner to the GICNT. While the exact date of accession of both countries cannot be found, it was mentioned by an article in 2009, that Albania and North-Macedonia were among the 76 countries that had signed onto the GICNT (Olsen, 2009). This could have been evidence for some *ex ante* improvement in Albania's WMD non-proliferation behaviour just before the trade agreement went into force. However, North-Macedonia, the control case, also signed onto the GICNT in the same time period. Consequently, it cannot be said that the WMD non-proliferation clause had an influence there.

#### The CTBT

#### Article XIV Conferences 2001-2018

The results of the XIV Conference are rather strange. While North-Macedonia improved its participation after the WMD non-proliferation clause went into force for Albania, Albania's performance worsened. In contrast, prior to the clause both countries showed an overall similar commitment to the CTBT in their participation in XIV Conferences (See Appendix D).

Indeed, from 2001 to 2007 both countries did partake in the Conferences but did not issue a statement or undertook any activities to promote the CTBT. Then, from 2009 to 2018, Albania only participated *once* in the XIV Conferences while North-Macedonia participated *four times* and made statements with each time in the same period. Albania limits the gap in performance with the *ten activities* it has undertaken in 2013 and 2015 to promote the entry into force of the CTBT while North-Macedonia did not undertake any such activities. However, while North-Macedonia, the control case, improved its performance, Albania, the treatment case, kept its performance constant at best. These findings therefore indicate that the WMD non-proliferation clause did not have a positive effect on Albania's participation.

## CTBT Ministerial Conferences 2002-2016

The results from the CTBT Ministerial Conferences neither show any impact of the WMD non-proliferation clause (see Appendix E). Albania and North-Macedonia barely differed in their participation in the Ministerial Conferences prior to 2009. Both countries generally signed the joint statement issued at every Ministerial Conference. Only in 2004, Albania signed the joint statement while North-Macedonia did not. Then from 2010 to 2016, Albania signed as many joined ministerial statements as in the previous time period, namely three out of four. North-Macedonia behaved similarly to Albania. Thus, since Albania did not increase its participation and the treatment and control case behaved similarly after the WMD non-proliferation clause, no effect can be noted.

#### The CPPNM

Press releases on nuclear security-focused peer reviews by the IAEA were used to measure compliance. In following paragraphs, the results are summarised per country and then compared.

#### Albania

One of the nuclear security-focused peer reviews of the IAEA is the International Physical Protection Service (IPPAS). The IPPAS compares, amongst other things, the national nuclear security measures implemented to the requirements under the CPPNM (Mattar, 2020).

Albania requested the first ever IPPAS mission to its country in 2016. The IPPAS mission reviewed the nuclear security-related legislative and regulatory framework Albania has in place for radioactive material and associated facilities and activities. The press release on the mission stated

that "Albania has taken important steps to strengthen nuclear security. The team identified a number of good practices while also making recommendations and suggestions for continuous improvement." (International Atomic Energy Agency [IAEA], 2016, para. 3). Additionally, Nicolas Delaunay, the IAEA technical coordinator for the mission, was quoted to have said "The example given by Albania strongly reinforces the importance and the value of establishing and applying IAEA nuclear security guidance" (in IAEA, 2016a, para. 4). From these statements, it can be derived that Albania has made some significant progress to incorporate the requirements under the CPPNM but there is still room for improvement.

#### North-Macedonia

North-Macedonia has yet to request an IPPAS mission. However, North-Macedonia subjected itself to another nuclear security-focused peer review that the IAEA provides, the Integrated Regulatory Review Service (IRRS). The IRRS mission was carried out in North-Macedonia in 2017 at the request of the North-Macedonia government (IAEA, 2017a). The IRRS reviewed the regulatory framework of North-Macedonia for its nuclear and radiation safety. One of the IRRS's recommendations was that North-Macedonia should 'review and revise the legal and regulatory framework to ensure compliance with IAEA safety standards' (IAEA, 2017a, para. 13). The IRRS mission recognised that Radiation Safety Directorate of North-Macedonia "is committed to improving safety and protecting people and the environment" from the dangers of radiation and nuclear material (IAEA, 2017a, para. 8). From these statements it can be derived that North-Macedonia is motivated and willing to comply with the IAEA safety standards regarding nuclear and radiation safety, however, its legal and regulatory frameworks are not sufficient yet.

#### Comparison

Countries that request nuclear security-focused peer reviews of the IAEA show that they are committed to improving their nuclear security, which includes physical protection of nuclear material. Countries have been able to request these missions since 1995. Prior to the entry into force of the WMD non-proliferation clause for Albania, both countries apparently felt no need for any assistance to ensure nuclear safety. After 2009, when the clause went into force for Albania, both countries seem to have realised the use of such missions and requested a peer review of the IAEA around the same time. The press releases indicate a similar situation: efforts have been made to improve the security standards, but to both recommendations are made to strengthen their security provisions. Since both the treatment case, Albania, and North-Macedonia, the control case, are at a similar level *after* the WMD non-proliferation clause it can be concluded that the clause has had no significant impact on Albania's compliance with the CPPNM.

## 5.1.2 Steps taken to join more non-proliferation agreements and/or treaties

In this section, the efforts by Albania and North-Macedonia to sign/ratify/accede to more non-proliferation agreements and treaties are registered.

Both Albania and North-Macedonia have signed and ratified the CPPNM/Amendment after the WMD non-proliferation clause went into force for Albania in 2009. North-Macedonia ratified the amendment in 2011 while Albania did so in 2013. The relevant international instruments that the WMD non-proliferation clause specifically mentions – the NPT, CTBT, ISCANT and CPPNM – both countries signed and ratified these already prior to 2009. One exception being the ISCANT in the case of Albania, which Albania only signed and still has not ratified. The TPNW, another relevant international WMD non-proliferation instrument identified by this thesis, was signed neither by North-Macedonia or Albania after the treaty was adopted in 2017.

Concerning relevant *regional* instruments that states must attempt to join, while there have been initiatives in the past to establish a Balkan NWFZ or even a European NWFZ, these plans were never fulfilled (Müller et al., 2016). Thus, neither Albania nor North-Macedonia (both situated geographically in the Balkans and in Europe) can join other relevant instruments regarding non-proliferation because these do not exist for their region yet.

Following these results, the WMD non-proliferation clause can be said to not have influenced Albania's non-proliferation behaviour to sign more non-proliferation agreements. The only non-proliferation initiative that Albania signed and ratified since the WMD non-proliferation clause is the CPPNM/Amendment. Since North-Macedonia, the control case, has also signed the CPPNM/Amendment in a similar timeframe to Albania, this effect cannot be attributed to the clause.

### **5.1.3** An effective system of national export controls

In the following paragraphs the results of the evaluation of Albania's and North-Macedonia's development of an effective system of national export controls are listed. The EU's progress reports indicate that the WMD non-proliferation clause may have pushed Albania to move ahead quicker with making its national system for controls of dual-use goods and technologies more effective than North-Macedonia.

Albania and North-Macedonia both had a legal foundation of their national export control systems in place *before* the clause went into force. North-Macedonia adopted a law that forms the legal basis of its export control system of dual-use goods and technologies in 2005 while Albania did so in 2007 (Albanian State Export Control Authority, 2009; Republic of Macedonia, 2006).

The EU's progress reports of 2005-2009 indicated that North-Macedonia had a further developed effective national system for export controls of dual-use items than Albania prior to the entry into force of the WMD non-proliferation clause. From 2005 to 2007 the European Commission did not note any progress on Albania and all reports stressed that Albania needed to make more effort

to deal *effectively* with dual-use goods (European Commission, 2005a; Commission of the European Communities [CEC], 2006a, 2007a). In contrast, North-Macedonia was noted to have adopted specific national legislation to subject dual-use goods and technology to export controls and to have introduced a new system for control of dual-use goods (CEC, 2005b; CEC, 2007b).

From the progress reports between 2009-2018 *after* the entry into force of the clause becomes clear that Albania made significant progress in 2011 and 2012. Albania was noted to have made progress on multiple aspects of its export system. While some progress was noted for North-Macedonia it was not that much. Both countries also experienced a few years in which progress stagnated. For North-Macedonia that was between 2011 and 2014 and for Albania that was from 2013 to 2015 (European Commission, 2011b, 2012b, 2013a, 2013b, 2014a, 2014b, 2015a). Interestingly, in 2016 both countries received a similar recommendation, namely that Albania should enhance its administrative *and* control capacity while North-Macedonia was told to strengthen *only* its administrative capacity regarding dual-use goods export control (European Commission, 2016a, 2016b). This indicates that North-Macedonia was still slightly ahead in its capacity to run an effective dual-use goods export control. However, Albania was far less behind North-Macedonia than prior to the WMD non-proliferation clause. Thus, this provides evidence to conclude that the clause may have induced Albania to move ahead quicker with making its national system for exports controls on dual-use goods more effective.

## 5.2 Indonesia vs. Paraguay

The second country comparison is Indonesia vs. Paraguay. Indonesia established a Framework Agreement on Comprehensive Partnership and Cooperation (FACP) with the EU including the WMD non-proliferation clause in 2014. Such EU agreements provide a general framework for bilateral economic relations (European Commission, 2020). Indonesia and the EU agreed that the first part of the WMD non-proliferation clause concerning compliance with preexisting WMD non-proliferation obligations would be classified as 'essential elements'. Paraguay signed a Framework Cooperation Agreement with the EU in 1992 which governs their relations and does not include the WMD non-proliferation clause. Prior to the FACP of 2014 Indonesia was part of a similar agreement to the one of Paraguay that was established in 1980. Thus, prior to 2014 Indonesia had a similar relation to the EU as Paraguay. Therefore, Paraguay is an excellent control case for Indonesia, besides the fact that Paraguay scores similarly to Indonesia on the relevant control variables. Moreover, it is important to note that both Indonesia and Paraguay are part of the Non-Alignment Movement (NAM)<sup>2</sup>, although Indonesia as a full member while Paraguay only as an observer. Indonesia is not just any member of the NAM but is actually one of the movement's leading actors (Potter & Mukhatzhanova, 2011). Therefore, it will be even more interesting to see how Indonesia behaves on WMD non-proliferation aspects, and if that behaviour lives up to its leadership status in the NAM. In the following sections the results are listed and compared.

## 5.2.1 Existing obligations and compliance

Table 6 (next page) provides an overview of all existing WMD non-proliferation obligations Indonesia and Paraguay were bound to prior to the WMD non-proliferation clause's entry into force. Both had already signed the NPT, ICSANT, CPPNM and CTBT before or in 2014. Indonesia also signed the CPPNM/Amendment prior to 2014 but Paraguay only did so in 2016. In the following paragraphs, their compliance with the treaties is evaluated before and after the clause went into force.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The NAM is an international forum and consists of 120 developing countries that are not formally aligned with or against any major power bloc. It was founded in 1961 in the time the decolonisation process was at its peak and in response to the Cold War between the US and the Soviet Union. One of the NAM's main aims is to ensure the security of its members and therefore promote nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation. Leaders in the NAM, for example, speak on behalf of the countries that are member of the NAM during NPT review conferences. Thus, the NAM plays an important role in WMD non-proliferation (Potter & Mukhatzhanova, 2011).

Table 6 Overview of WMD non-proliferation treaties signed and/or ratified by Indonesia and Paraguay before the WMD non-proliferation clause went into force for Indonesia in 2014

Treaty	Indonesia	Paraguay	
NPT	1979	1970	
CPPNM	1986 (ratification)	1985 (ratification)	
CPPNM/A	2010	- (after the WMD non-proliferation clause)	
CTBT	2012	2001	
ICSANT	2014 (acceded)	2005 (signed)	
		2009 (ratified)	
WMD non-proliferation	2014	-	
clause into force			

#### The NPT

Comprehensive safeguards agreements

Both Indonesia and Paraguay concluded a comprehensive safeguards agreement with the IAEA in 1980 and 1979 respectively, prior to the WMD non-proliferation clause (IAEA, 2020b, 2020c).

## IAEA safeguards statements 2009-2018

The results from the IAEA safeguards statements from 2010 to 2018 indicate little impact of the WMD non-proliferation clause (see Appendix F). Namely, Indonesia and Paraguay both performed on a constant level in every single annual safeguards statement. Indonesia performed at a higher level than Paraguay as *all* its nuclear material were declared to remain in peaceful activities every year while for Paraguay only its *declared* nuclear material. Indonesia was already at the highest possible level of performance for IAEA safeguards statements in 2010 and remained on that level. Therefore, the WMD non-proliferation clause could not push Indonesia to perform any better on this aspect. Moreover, since Paraguay's performance, the control case, also remained on the same level, and did not, for example, perform worse after 2014, no effect of the clause could be noted.

### NPT review Conferences 2005-2015

The NPT review conferences of 2005 and 2010 show that Indonesia's commitment to the NPT stayed on the same level while Paraguay was seen to improve its commitment to the NPT significantly from 2005 to 2010 (see Appendix G). In 2005 Paraguay did not participate in any of the preparatory sessions, did not hand in any documents or reports and did not make a statement while Indonesia did. In 2010 Paraguay improved significantly and scored similarly to Indonesia who continued the level of participation it had in 2005 and 2010.

In the 2015 NPT review Conference, which took place just one year after the entry into force of the WMD non-proliferation clause, Indonesia and Paraguay were seen to perform quite differently again. Indonesia participated in the Conference and its Preparatory sessions, sent ten representatives, made a statement, and even handed in *three* documents in 2015. In contrast, Paraguay did not even participate in the Conference in 2015, and thus sent zero participants.

It is difficult to derive any conclusions from these results. What becomes clear is that while Indonesia's commitment to the NPT has been rather stable from 2005 to 2015, Paraguay's commitment is seen to fluctuate, performing well in 2010 but showing much less commitment in 2005 and 2015. Results from the 2020 Conference could have made both countries' behaviour trends after the clause clearer, but it is deferred to 2021. However, some information on countries' participation in the preparations for the 2020 Conference was found. Indonesia's trend of preparing more documents after the WMD non-proliferation clause is seen to continue as Indonesia handed in three documents again. Thus, given this significant increase in 2015 and 2020 for Indonesia, while Paraguay, the control case, has not improved its performance, the clause has had a positive influence on Indonesia's commitment to the NPT.

#### The CTBT

#### Article XIV Conferences 2009-2019

Indonesia's and Paraguay's behaviour in XIV Conferences could almost be no further apart (see Appendix H). Paraguay only participated once in any of the XIV Conferences between 2009 and 2019. In contrast, Indonesia participated in all Conferences. Before the WMD non-proliferation clause Indonesia would occasionally be noted to have undertaken an activity to promote the entry into force of the CTBT. In the XIV Conference of 2015, just one year after the clause's entry into force, Indonesia is noted to suddenly have undertaken *six* activities. That is a significant increase. However, in 2017 and 2019 Indonesia undertook no activities at all. Thus, if the WMD non-proliferation clause had an effect on Indonesia's performance in 2015, it did not have a lasting effect. However, since the 2015 increase was so significant, and Paraguay's behaviour, the control case, remained constant, some positive influence of the WMD non-proliferation clause is still noted here.

### CTBT Ministerial Conferences 2012-2016

Firstly, it must be noted that Indonesia only signed and ratified the CTBT in 2012 while Paraguay already did so in 2001. Consequently, while Paraguay could already sign the joint statement of each meeting since 2001, Indonesia could only do so from 2012 onwards. Thus, the results of the Ministerial meetings were only analysed from the moment Indonesia could sign the statement as well (see Appendix I). Interestingly, while Indonesia did sign the statement in 2012 and 2014, before the WMD non-proliferation clause, Indonesia did not in 2016, after the entry into force of the clause.

Paraguay signed all the joint statements between 2012 and 2016. These results show that the WMD non-proliferation clause had some *ex ante* influence on Indonesia's WMD non-proliferation behaviour. Namely, Indonesia signed and ratified the CTBT in 2012 during the trade agreement negotiations *and* signed the joined statement in 2012 and 2014 prior to the agreement's entry into force. However, the clause did not have any impact after 2014 since Indonesia did not sign the statement in 2016. Unfortunately, 2016 was the only year after the trade agreement went into force that data was available for, so the impact of the clause *ex post* is still unclear due to this limited data.

#### **ISCANT**

Indonesia acceded to the ISCANT in 2014, the year the WMD non-proliferation clause went into force. Paraguay already ratified the ICSANT in 2009. Commitment to the obligations under the ISCANT was evaluated by checking whether these countries joined the GICNT which reinforces the obligations under the ISCANT. While Paraguay was admitted officially as a new partner to the GICNT in 2017, Indonesia has not joined the GICNT yet (GICNT, 2017). There is almost ten years between Paraguay's ratification of the ISCANT and when it joined the GICNT as a partner. Thus, Indonesia might need some time as well before being ready to join the GICNT. Thus far the WMD non-proliferation clause is not seen to speed up that process. However, the clause has had an *ex post* influence on Indonesia since the country acceded to the ISCANT in September 2014, just after the trade agreement with the EU went into force in May that same year.

#### **CPPNM**

Press releases on nuclear security-focused peer reviews by the IAEA were used to measure compliance with the CPPNM. In the following paragraphs, the results are summarised per country.

#### Indonesia

Indonesia subjected itself to multiple peer reviews of the IAEA. The Indonesian government requested IPPAS missions in 2001, 2007, and 2014. A press release on the findings of the 2014 IPPAS mission stated that since the last two missions "Indonesia has improved its national security regime, especially its legislation and regulations, and had introduced new physical protection equipment" (IAEA, 2014, para. 2). However, the IPPAS mission also found that some areas required further attention to ensure a comprehensive and effective nuclear security regime (IAEA, 2014).

The Indonesian government also requested IRSS missions to review its nuclear security in 2015 and 2019. In 2015, the IRSS mission concluded that Indonesia is "implementing a framework that provides for the protection of public health and safety" (IAEA, 2015, para. 2). A number of good practices were identified indicating that the IRSS mission found that Indonesia's framework was of good quality. However, the IRSS mission also had multiple suggestions for improvement. The 2019 IRSS mission noted that most of the 2015 recommendations had been addressed by Indonesia and that

progress was made in strengthening the regulatory framework for nuclear safety (IAEA, 2019). The press release on the 2015 IRSS mission was very positive, stating "Indonesia has made significant progress across many areas of nuclear and radiation safety since 2015" (IAEA, 2019, para. 7).

### Paraguay

Paraguay requested its first IPPAS mission in 2019. The IPPAS team found that Paraguay has established a nuclear security regime that is in line with IAEA guidelines for nuclear security. Some good practices were even identified that could serve as examples to other countries. The team also offered Paraguay several suggestions to further enhance and sustain its nuclear security (IAEA, 2019).

In addition to one IPPAS mission Paraguay also requested two Advisory Missions on Regulatory Infrastructure for Radiation Safety (AMRAS) for a review in 2017 and 2018. While AMRAS missions are advisory missions of the IAEA and not necessarily peer reviews, they are still mentioned here because the fact that Paraguay requested them shows Paraguay's commitment to ensure nuclear safety. Ahmad Al Khatibeh who led the 2018 AMRAS mission said, "Paraguay has made significant progress by strengthening its legal and regulatory framework and by the establishment in 2016 of an independent regulatory authority" (in IAEA, 2018, para. 4). Paraguay's regulatory body was deemed effective and independent in securing nuclear safety.

#### Comparison

From these results it can be derived that Indonesia's commitment to ensuring that it meets the safety obligations of the CPPNM has remained constant before and after the WMD non-proliferation clause. There was no increase in the amount of missions Indonesia requested to review its nuclear safety after the WMD non-proliferation clause. Moreover, all the press releases indicated that Indonesia makes sincere efforts to improve its nuclear security and makes progress to that end. Paraguay only started requesting IAEA missions in recent years. The press releases on Paraguay indicate a similar commitment to nuclear security. Since Indonesia's behaviour remains constant, no effect of the WMD non-proliferation clause can be derived from this data.

### 5.2.2 Steps taken to join more non-proliferation agreements and/or treaties

In this section, the efforts by Indonesia and Paraguay to sign/ratify/accede to more non-proliferation agreements, initiatives and/or treaties are registered.

The relevant international instruments that the WMD non-proliferation clause specifically mentions – the NPT, CTBT, ISCANT, and CPPNM – Indonesia and Paraguay signed and ratified almost all of these treaties already before the clause went into force in 2014 for Indonesia. Paraguay only signed the CPPNM/Amendment after 2014, Indonesia already did so in 2010. The other relevant international instrument, the TPNW, was signed by Indonesia in 2017 but has not been ratified yet. Paraguay signed the TPNW in 2017 and ratified the treaty in 2020. Both Paraguay and Indonesia

joined relevant regional treaties that include NWFZ agreements *prior* to 2014. Both did not sign new relevant regional instruments *after* the entry into force of the clause for Indonesia.

The WMD non-proliferation clause had no impact here. While Indonesia did sign the TPNW in 2017, after the WMD non-proliferation clause, this effort is likely not caused by the clause since Paraguay, the control case, signed the TPNW as well in 2017. Paraguay even already ratified the TPNW while Indonesia has not done so yet.

## 5.2.3 An effective system of national export controls

In the following paragraphs the results of the evaluation of Indonesia's and Paraguay's development of an effective system of national export controls are listed.

Prior to the entry into force of the WMD non-proliferation clause for Indonesia, both countries seemed to have little of a system in place to control the export of dual-use goods. In 2012 it was reported that Indonesia has barely any procedures or the basic infrastructure needed to control the trade of sensitive materials such as dual-use goods and technologies. Indonesia is even sceptical about the need for such extensive trade controls (Lieggi, 2012). In its 2004 and 2005 national reports under the UN resolution 1540, Indonesia did not once mention that it was making efforts to establish an export control system on dual-use goods (Permanent Mission of Indonesia to the United Nations, 2004, 2005). Paraguay's 2004 and 2006 national reports also do not mention anything about export control on dual-use items (Permanent Representative of Paraguay, 2004, 2006).

After the WMD non-proliferation clause entered into force for Indonesia in 2014, both countries headed into a similar direction by attaching more importance to an effective export control system on dual-use goods, however Paraguay more so than Indonesia. In 2014 Indonesia noted that it was considering developing a more comprehensive regulation that tightens the control of transit and transhipment of dual-use goods (Rachmianto, 2016). Nevertheless, in its 2018 national report under the UN resolution 1540 no such efforts were noted (Permanent Mission of Indonesia to the United Nations, 2018). Paraguay went much further than Indonesia and published a national action plan in 2019 for the implementation of UN resolution 1540 for the period 2019–2022 (Republic of Paraguay, 2019). The national action plan describes multiple actions to establish a better export control system for dual-use goods. Moreover, Paraguay's 2019 national report mentioned efforts made regarding its export control system on dual-use items (Permanent Representative of Paraguay, 2019).

The data indicates that the WMD non-proliferation clause has provided little stimulus for Indonesia to move ahead quicker with strengthening its export control system on dual-use items. Paraguay has even moved ahead of Indonesia in recent years with a national action plan while Indonesia does not have any concrete plans on paper. Since Indonesia, the treatment case, has remained more or less on the same level while Paraguay, the control case, has significantly improved on this aspect, it is clear the clause had no impact here.

# 5.3 Summary of the findings

In this subchapter the results of the country comparisons are summarised and connected to the hypotheses formulated in chapter 3. An overview of the hypotheses can be found in Table 1 on page 18. Table 7 provides a summary of the results.

Table 7 Summary of the results of the co-variational analysis.

tion	Albania vs. North-Macedonia	Indonesia vs. Paraguay
NPT	A slight improvement after entry	A slight improvement after
	into force of the WMD non-	entry into force of the
	proliferation clause	WMD non-proliferation
		clause
CTBT	No effect	A slight improvement
		before and after entry into
		force of the WMD non-
		proliferation clause
CPPNM	No effect	No effect
ICSANT	No effect	A slight improvement after
		the entry into force of the
		WMD non-proliferation
		clause
bligations	No effect	No effect
n	A slight improvement	No effect
	after entry into force of the	
	WMD non-proliferation clause	
	NPT  CTBT  CPPNM  ICSANT	NPT A slight improvement after entry into force of the WMD non-proliferation clause  CTBT No effect  CPPNM No effect  ICSANT No effect  M A slight improvement after entry into force of the

These results provide confirming evidence for H1. In almost all instances where an improvement was noted, this improvement was noted *after* the WMD non-proliferation clause went into force. Only in the case of compliance with the CTBT for Indonesia it was found that Indonesia made some significant improvements in the two years before the entry into force of the clause. However, in four of the five instances in which an improvement was noted, this was noted to be *ex post* which is a large majority.

In contrast, the results provide no evidence for H3. Namely, the WMD non-proliferation clause was not found in any country comparison to cause an improvement in the 'treatment' cases to

sign more WMD non-proliferation agreements than the 'control' cases after the WMD non-proliferation clause went into force for them.

For H2 and H4 concerning the other two aspects of WMD non-proliferation behaviour it is more difficult to draw conclusions. While improvements have been noted in compliance with existing obligations and establishing an effective control system, in both instances these improvements were rather small. Additionally, the evidence noted for H2 and H4 was not completely similar across country comparisons. In compliance with the NPT a slight improvement was noted for both Albania and Indonesia. However, in the case of the CTBT and the ICSANT, while a slight improvements were noted in Indonesia's compliance after the WMD non-proliferation clause entered into force, no such improvements were registered for Albania. Additionally, an effect of the WMD non-proliferation clause on developing effective export controls on dual-use items was only noted in Albania vs. North-Macedonia. What can be concluded from these results is that *if* the WMD non-proliferation clause does have an effect on countries' commitment to their existing WMD non-proliferation agreements and developing an effective export control system, this effect may differ per country. Although the improvements noted are only small, these results do provide supporting evidence for H2 and H4 which can therefore not be refuted as of yet.

# **Chapter 6: Discussion**

In this chapter the results are discussed and put in a broader theoretical context. Specifically, the literature and theories described in Chapter 2 and 3 are revisited to discuss the theoretical implications.

## **6.1 Hard vs. soft trade agreements**

A first takeaway from the results is that the WMD non-proliferation clause only led to *slight* improvements in WMD non-proliferation behaviour of the treatment cases and that these were mostly visible in the years *after* the clause went into force. These findings have several implications for literature on *soft* trade agreements and the theory on policy transfer. Together these in turn have implications for the debate on the effectiveness of hard and soft clauses in trade agreements.

Firstly, these findings reinforce the literature on *soft* enforcement measures. As argued by Hafner-Burton (2005), Bastiaens and Postnikov (2017), and Postnikov and Bastiaens (2014), *soft* persuasive measures such as the EU employs will mostly start exerting influence *after* the trade agreement has entered into force and will have a slow and gradual effect. Their findings are supported by this thesis as the WMD non-proliferation clause employs soft enforcement measures and was found to have a gradual and slight effect mostly after agreements entered into force. However, similarly to the findings of Postnikov and Bastiaens (2014) some improvements were also noted *ex ante* the trade agreements, specifically in the case of Indonesia. Postnikov and Bastiaens (2014) explained this phenomenon by stating that countries may try to appease EU officials during the negotiation stage of the trade agreement. Interestingly, no ex ante improvements were noted in the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of Albania while arguably Albania would want to appease EU officials even more than Indonesia since Albania wants to accede to the EU. Perhaps Albania's WMD non-proliferation behaviour was already of a higher standard than Indonesia's during the trade agreement negotiations, and did Indonesia feel more pressure than Albania from the EU to already make some changes during the negotiations.

Secondly, the results add to the research on the *effectiveness* of the EU's *soft* enforcement measures. The results reinforce the findings of Bastiaens and Postnikov (2014) and Postnikov and Bastiaens (2017) who found that labour and environmental clauses in the EU's *soft* trade agreements affected the policies of the EU's trade partners. This research provides a first indication that the WMD non-proliferation clause can also induce countries to improve their policies. Consequently, it can be said with increasing confidence that the EU's soft enforcement measures work to influence countries' policies.

Thirdly, the findings provide implications for the theory on policy transfer. As explained in Chapter 3, the first part of the WMD non-proliferation clause can be termed as coercive policy

transfer due to its 'essential elements' classification whereas the second and third part of the clause rely on voluntary policy transfer. The findings implicate that coercive policy transfer had slightly more effect on countries' WMD non-proliferation behaviour than voluntary policy transfer. Namely, a stronger improvement was found for countries' compliance with their existing WMD non-proliferation obligations as the effect could be noted in *both* country comparisons. For countries' commitment to sign more WMD non-proliferation obligations *no* improvement at all was found in either country comparison. Only a small improvement in just *one* country comparison was registered for countries' commitment to establish effective national export controls on dual-use items. Thus, the results implicate that coercive policy transfer works better to induce countries to change their policies than voluntary policy transfer does.

Together, these implications provide for some interesting perspectives on the debate on the effectiveness of hard clauses vs. soft clauses in trade agreements. Namely, *coercive* policy transfer can be related to enforcement measures typically used in hard clauses while *voluntary* policy transfer can be related to enforcement measures typically used in soft clauses. The difference in effect of the clause's 'essential elements' part and the other parts that rely completely on voluntary policy transfer provides further evidence for Hafner-Burton's (2005) argument that *hard* measures have a bigger impact on countries' behaviour than *soft* measures. However, while Hafner-Burton (2005) found that *soft* measures alone were not enough to change countries' performance on human rights, this may not apply to the WMD non-proliferation clause since improvements were noted as well for the parts that relied completely on voluntary policy transfer. These results reinforce the findings and arguments in Postnikov and Bastiaens' studies that *soft* measures are effective as well. Therefore, it seems more and more that both sides in the debate have a point and that it depends on a matter of preference whether the effect of a clause should be visible immediately, *ex ante* the agreement, or whether the clause's effect can be visible *ex post* the agreement to allow countries to change their policies at their own pace.

## 6.2 Why do states accept the WMD non-proliferation clause

The findings of this thesis indicate that both Indonesia and Albania were already quite committed to the international nuclear non-proliferation regime prior to the entry into force of the WMD non-proliferation clause. Indonesia had already signed and ratified all relevant international treaties and Albania all but the CPPNM/Amendment. Moreover, while their compliance and commitment to their existing obligations increased over the years after the WMD non-proliferation clause, they were not performing badly before. Increasing their compliance, especially concerning their existing WMD non-proliferation obligations, did not require much changes in policies, merely an extension of the existing policies. Thus, this thesis provides evidence in support of Spilker and

Böhmelt (2012) findings that countries may only accept NTI clauses in trade agreements when they are inclined to abide by them.

Additionally, the cost-explanation of Milewicz et al. (2016) provides a compelling explanation for why the EU has been able to include the WMD non-proliferation clause in agreements with countries like Albania and Indonesia but not with countries of WMD proliferation concern. Namely, while the policy changes for Albania and Indonesia on the issue of WMD non-proliferation were not so costly as their policies were in a similar direction already, such policy changes would be much more costly for countries of WMD proliferation concern. Namely, the WMD non-proliferation clause interferes with a country's security policies, which is a sensitive 'high-politics' policy area especially for countries with WMD or with the ambition to develop WMD. Interference in this area of domestic policy would be unacceptable to these countries. Even the trade power the EU derives from its internal market is therefore too weak to push these countries of WMD proliferation concern to accept the WMD non-proliferation clause.

## 6.3 Power through trade

The fact that this thesis found that the WMD non-proliferation could improve EU trade partners' WMD non-proliferation behaviour reinforces the arguments made by Meunier and Nicolaïdis (2006). Indeed, the EU is able to use its power *through* trade to influence countries' policies in other areas. Nevertheless, the improvements registered were rather limited and indicate that the amount of influence the EU can exert is not as large as one might hope. Perhaps this is a given that coincides with the current developments on the world stage, whereby the label of a *global actor* may have been applied to the EU too soon. As Van Ham (2011) argued, the balance of power is changing, and market access is becoming less important to new powers. However, perhaps the effect has also been limited because of the conflicts that reside within the EU as a trade power (Meunier and Nicolaïdis, 2006). Moreover, the EU's choice to apply mostly soft measures to reinforce countries' compliance with the WMD non-proliferation clause may also have reduced the influence the EU could have had.

While there are multiple explanations for the limited impact of the WMD non-proliferation clause, what does become clear is that exerting power *through* trade is not as straightforward as it may seem. There are many factors that mediate the eventual effect that conditionality has by tying access to the EU's market to countries' compliance with NTI clauses included in the trade agreement.

## 6.4 Effectiveness of the WMD non-proliferation clause

Grip (2009, 2015) and Cottey (2014) concluded in their papers on the effectiveness of the WMD non-proliferation clause, that it had not been effective and had not lived up to the expectations with which it was created by the European Council in 2003. However, both authors merely focused on

the fact that the EU had not been able to include the clause in agreements with third countries of WMD proliferation concern and that the clause was mostly included in agreements with states of little WMD proliferation concern. The results of this thesis provide the first counter evidence to their conclusions. While the WMD non-proliferation clause may not have been applied consistently and not to the countries of most WMD proliferation concern, the clause may still prove to be important in the instances where it has been applied. Indeed, this thesis found that the clause could have an impact on the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of the EU's trade partners. The improvements found may not be as large as the EU's policy makers would have hoped when they formulated the WMD nonproliferation clause in 2003 but still the findings suggest that the WMD non-proliferation clause could have a positive impact, albeit small. Therefore, the WMD non-proliferation clause could help strengthen the international WMD non-proliferation regime. The clause was found to have strengthened countries' commitment to their existing WMD non-proliferation obligations under the various treaties and international agreements they had signed. Moreover, countries were found to strengthen their export control system on dual-use items after the clause went into force. These are positive improvements that the WMD non-proliferation clause made happen. Thus, while Grip (2009, 2015) and Cottey (2014) make valid points, the WMD non-proliferation clause must certainly not be dismissed as useless altogether.

# **Chapter 7: Conclusion**

In this chapter an answer to the research question of this thesis is provided. Thereafter, the limitations to the research carried out are considered and suggestions for future research are provided. The chapter will conclude with the practical implications of this thesis.

# 7.1 Answer to the research question

The research question this thesis attempted to answer was: *How does the WMD non-proliferation clause in EU trade agreements affect the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of EU's trade partners?* 

From the findings it became clear that the research provided the strongest evidence for H1. If the EU's WMD non-proliferation clause has any influence on the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of countries, then this influence will likely mostly be visible *after* the clause has entered into force. However, countries may also improve their WMD non-proliferation behaviour slightly in some instances already in the negotiation stage, possibly to appease EU officials. Additionally, some evidence was found for H2 and H4 that the WMD non-proliferation clause stimulates countries to increase their compliance with existing WMD non-proliferation obligations and to establish an effective export control system on dual-use goods and technologies. The co-variational analysis generated no evidence that confirmed H3. None of the treatment cases signed significantly more WMD non-proliferation agreements than their control cases.

Thus, the answer to the research question is that the WMD non-proliferation clause affects the WMD non-proliferation behaviour of EU's trade partners mostly *after* the clause has entered into force. Moreover, the WMD non-proliferation clause may stimulate countries to comply better with existing WMD non-proliferation obligations and/or to put more effort into developing an effective export control system on dual-use goods. The research provided no indication that the WMD non-proliferation clause stimulates countries to take on more WMD non-proliferation obligations.

Additionally, it must be noted that the WMD non-proliferation clause's effects may not be similar across countries. The WMD non-proliferation clause may stimulate one trade partner to comply better with existing obligations but not to establish a more effective export control system as was found in this particular research. Another country may improve on both aspects. Lastly, it is important to remark that the 'essential elements' classification may have played a minor role. While improvements in the establishment of an effective export control system were noted for Albania, improvements in countries' compliance with existing obligations were visible in *both* treatment cases. Thus, the essential elements' classification may explain the difference in the strength of the improvement that was noted on the different aspects of countries' WMD non-proliferation behaviour.

## 7.2 Limitations & future research

While the research carried out was deemed externally and internally valid and reliable, there were still some limitations that must be noted.

Firstly, as was noted in Chapter 4, it was difficult to establish with certainty the causality between independent variable X and dependent variable Y in this thesis. Therefore, the answer to the research question must be interpreted with caution because the possibility that the improvements noted may have been caused by other variables cannot be excluded. Especially since the differences found between the 'treatment' cases and 'control' cases were rather small. This thesis only provides a first exploration of the effect of the WMD non-proliferation clause. A suggestion for future research would be to carry out a quantitative study on this subject. Quantitative methods can investigate whether the results found are statistically significant. A quantitative study could therefore provide more certainty about the effect of the WMD non-proliferation clause. Another reason why a quantitative research should be carried it out is because the results of this qualitative research can only be generalized to a small population. The COV analysis only investigated the clause's effects in two country contexts. The results can just be generalised to those countries similar to the 'treatment' cases. Consequently, there is still a large body of countries with an EU trade agreement including the WMD non-proliferation clause for which the latter's effect is still uncertain. A quantitative research uses a large-n and can generalise the results to a much bigger extent.

Secondly, the WMD non-proliferation clause is also applied in regional trade agreements. In this thesis only countries with bilateral trade agreements including the clause were investigated. A study investigating the clause's effect for countries with regional trade agreements is therefore necessary. Thus, the full scope of the WMD non-proliferation clause's effect must still be mapped.

Thirdly, this thesis had much difficulty in obtaining data and finding credible measurement instruments for certain aspects of countries' WMD non-proliferation behaviour. Namely, measuring compliance with the ICSANT, CPPNM and investigating how countries had developed their national export control system concerning dual-use items turned out to be difficult. While the other treaties held conferences regularly of which documents were readily available or issued annual statements indicating countries' compliance, such data was unavailable for the ICSANT and CPPNM. While proxies were found that could substitute the missing data, these proxies still could not provide a complete review of countries' compliance with these treaties. Consequently, the conclusions derived from these data are not based on an entirely solid basis of information and must be interpreted with caution. The same applies to the data used to measure countries' progress to establish an effective system of national export controls on dual-use items. The information derived from the consulted reports was limited and difficult to compare across years. Future research on the effects of the WMD non-proliferation clause must consider these data limitations and search for better alternatives.

## 7.3 Policy implications

Lastly, the findings of this thesis provide an important take-home message for EU- and other policy makers.

This thesis indicates that the EU can indeed exert influence *through* trade. However, as the country comparisons showed, the impact of the WMD non-proliferation clause through which the EU employed its trade power was rather limited. The fact that the EU, which holds control over the biggest market globally, can only influence trade partners to a limited extent via the WMD non-proliferation clause, may indicate that including such clauses in trade agreements is not as fruitful as EU policy makers may hope for. Policy makers of other countries that may have a (much) smaller market must take into account that the effect of a WMD non-proliferation clause in their trade agreements may likely have an even smaller effect or no effect at all.

Policy makers must consider that the WMD non-proliferation clause touches upon a sensitive 'high politics' policy area, which increases the costs of accepting such an NTI in a trade agreement substantially. Therefore, it is logical that the EU has managed to include the clause only in trade agreements with countries of limited WMD proliferation concern since the changes in their non-proliferation policies cost considerably less than for those countries that own nuclear weapons or aim to acquire them. For countries that do not have nuclear weapons nor have the means or aims to acquire them, the WMD non-proliferation clause is likely to be in line with their policies already since nuclear weapons pose a security risk to their nation that they want to reduce. Since the WMD non-proliferation clause is only applied in trade agreements with countries of the latter category, this may explain why the changes noted in WMD non-proliferation behaviour were rather small in this thesis.

While this may lead policy makers to conclude that WMD non-proliferation clauses are not useful at all, this thesis does find that the EU's WMD non-proliferation clause helped strengthen the nuclear non-proliferation regime. Countries were seen to improve their compliance with existing obligations especially. The stronger the nuclear non-proliferation regime becomes, and the more outspoken countries are *against* nuclear weapons, the more pressure countries of WMD proliferation concern may feel to stop or reduce their nuclear weapon activities. However, there may be more effective and easier ways to strengthen the nuclear non-proliferation regime than by tying WMD non-proliferation requirements to market access via a trade agreement, which can complicate and increase the costs of the negotiation process.

Thus, power *through* trade is not as straightforward as it may seem. Policy makers must consider the policy area on which a conditionality clause hinges, the costs that policy changes may bring about for trade partners, and whether countries would be even willing to accept the clause in the first place. Such a pre-assessment will help policy makers better decide whether it is a good plan to introduce an NTI clause in the trade negotiations.

# **Bibliography**

- Ahnlid, A. (2013). The Trade Do-Gooder? Linkages in EU Free Trade Agreement Negotiations. In V. Aggarwal and K. Govella (Eds.), *Linking Trade and Security* (pp. 201-220). New York, NY: Springer.
- Albanian State Export Control Authority. (2009). *Annual report on export control for 2009*. Republic of Albania, Ministry of Defence. Retrieved from https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2016-02/ALB\_09.pdf
- Amendment to the Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material, Vienna 8 July 2005, IAEA International Law Series, No. 2, p. 153. Retrieved from https://www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/Publications/PDF/Pub1275 web.pdf
- Baker, M. (2005). No country left behind: the exporting of U. S. legal norms under the guise of economic integration. *Emory International Law Review*, *19*(3). Retrieved from https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/emint19&i=1335
- Baldwin, D. (1985). Economic statecraft (1st ed., pp. 3-52). Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Bastiaens, I., & Postnikov, E. (2017). Greening up: the effects of environmental standards in EU and US trade agreements. *Environmental Politics*, 26(5), 847-869. Doi: 10.1080/09644016.2017.1338213
- Blatter, J., & Haverland, M. (2012). Co-Variational Analysis. In *Designing case studies: explanatory approaches in small-n research* (pp. 33-70). London, England: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Commission of the European Communities. (CEC). (2005). Analytical Report for the Opinion on the application from the former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia for EU membership. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/archives/pdf/key\_documents/2005/package/sec\_1425\_final\_analytical\_report\_mk\_en.pdf
- Commission of the European Communities. (2006a). Albania 2006 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2006/nov/al\_sec\_1383\_en.pdf
- Commission of the European Communities. (2006b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2006 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2006/nov/fyrom\_sec\_1387\_en.pdf
- Commission of the European Communities. (2007a). Albania 2007 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2007/nov/albania\_progress\_reports\_en.pdf

- Commission of the European Communities. (2007b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2007 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2007/nov/fyrom\_progress\_reports\_en.pdf
- Commission of the European Communities. (2008a). Albania 2008 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/press\_corner/key-documents/reports\_nov\_2008/albania\_progress\_report\_en.pdf
- Commission of the European Communities. (2008b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2008 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/press\_corner/key-documents/reports\_nov\_2008/the\_former\_yugoslav\_republic\_of\_macedonia\_progress\_report en.pdf
- Commission of the European Communities. (2009a). Albania 2009 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2009/al\_rapport\_2009\_en.pdf
- Commission of the European Communities. (2009b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2009 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2009/mk\_rapport\_2009\_en.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty, New York, 10 September 1996, Chapter XXIV

  Disarmament Vol. 2, No. 4. Retrieved from

  https://treaties.un.org/doc/Treaties/1997/09/19970910%2007-37%20AM/Ch\_XXVI\_04p.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (n.d.-a). *CTBT Ministerial Meetings*.

  Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/the-treaty/ctbt-ministerial-meetings/
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (n.d.-b). *Overview of the Verification Regime*.

  Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/verification-regime/background/overview-of-the-verification-regime/
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2001). *Report of the Conference*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.un.org/disarmament/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/CTBT-Art.XIV-2001-6.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2003). Report of the Conference. Vienna:

  Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from

  https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/content/reference/article\_xiv/2003/afc2003\_report\_conference.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2005a). Activities Undertaken by Signatory and Ratifying States under measure (K) of the Final Declaration of the 2003 Conference on Facilitating The Entry Into Force Of The CTBT in the period September 2003 September 2005. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from

- https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/content/reference/article\_xiv/2005/CTBT-Art-XIV-2005-4.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2005b). *Report of the Conference*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/content/reference/article\_xiv/2005/CTBT-Art-XIV-2005-6-E.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2007a). *Activities Undertaken by Signatory and Ratifying States under measure (K) of the Final Declaration of the 2005 Conference on Facilitating The Entry Into Force Of The CTBT in the period September 2005 September 2007*. Vienna: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/content/reference/article\_xiv/2007/CTBT-Art.XIV-2007-4\_English.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2007b). *Report of the Conference*. Vienna: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/content/reference/article\_xiv/2007/CTBT-Art.XIV-2007-6\_English.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2009a). *Activities Undertaken by Signatory and Ratifying States under measure (K) of the Final Declaration of the 2007 Conference on Facilitating The Entry Into Force Of The CTBT in the period September 2007 September 2009*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/Art\_14\_2009/CTBT-Art\_XIV-2009-4.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2009b). *Report of the Conference*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/Art\_14\_2009/CTBT-Art.XIV-2009-6.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2011a). *Activities Undertaken by Signatory and Ratifying States under measure (K) of the Final Declaration of the 2009 Conference on Facilitating The Entry Into Force Of The CTBT in the period September 2009 September 2011*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/Art\_14\_2011/16-09-11/CTBT-Art.XIV-2011-4.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2011b). *Report of the Conference*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/index.php?id=1281&no\_cache=1&symbol=CTBT-ART.XIV%2F2011%2F6&language=ENGLISH
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2013a). Activities Undertaken by Signatory and Ratifying States under measure (K) of the Final Declaration of the 2009 Conference on

- Facilitating The Entry Into Force Of The CTBT in the period September 2011 September 2013. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/Art\_14\_2013/CTBT\_Art\_XIV\_2013\_4.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2013b). *Report of the Conference*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/index.php?id=1281&no\_cache=1&symbol=CTBT-ART.XIV%2F2013%2F6&language=ENGLISH
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2015a). Activities Undertaken by Signatory and Ratifying States under measure (K) of the Final Declaration of the 2009 Conference on Facilitating The Entry Into Force Of The CTBT in the period September 2013 September 2015. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/Art\_14\_2015/CTBT\_Art\_XIV\_2015\_4.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2015b). *Report of the Conference*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/index.php?id=1281&no\_cache=1&symbol=CTBT-ART.XIV%2F2015%2F6&language=ENGLISH
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2017a). Activities Undertaken by Signatory and Ratifying States under measure (K) of the Final Declaration of the 2009 Conference on Facilitating The Entry Into Force Of The CTBT in the period September 2015 September 2017. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/Art\_14\_2017/CTBT\_Art\_XIV\_2017\_4.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2017b). *Report of the Conference*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/Art\_14\_2017/CTBT\_Art\_XIV\_2017\_6.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2019a). *Activities Undertaken by Signatory and Ratifying States under measure (K) of the Final Declaration of the 2009 Conference on Facilitating The Entry Into Force Of The CTBT in the period September 2017 September 2019*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/Art\_14\_2019/CTBT\_Art\_XIV\_2019\_4.pdf
- Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. (2019b). *Report of the Conference*. New York: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization. Retrieved from https://www.ctbto.org/index.php?id=1281&no\_cache=1&symbol=CTBT-ART.XIV%2F2019%2F6&language=ENGLISH
- Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material, Vienna, 26 October 1979, United Nations

  Treaty Series, vol. 1456, No. 24631, p. 124. Retrieved from

  https://treaties.un.org/doc/db/Terrorism/Conv6-english.pdf

- Cottey, A. (2014). The EU's Non-proliferation Strategy Ten Years On. *European Foreign Affairs Review*, 19(1), 45-63. Retrieved from https://kluwerlawonline.com/journalarticle/European+Foreign+Affairs+Review/19.1/EERR20 14003
- Council of the European Union. (2003). *EU policy as regards the non-proliferation element in the EU's relationships with third countries*. Council Note, 14997/03. Brussels. Retrieved from: http://register.consilium.europa.eu/doc/srv?l=EN&f=ST%2014997%202003%20INIT
- Dixon, W. (1993). Democracy and the Management of International Conflict. *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, 37(1), 42–68. Doi: 10.1177/0022002793037001002
- Dolowitz, D., & Marsh, D. (1996). Who Learns What from Whom: A Review of the Policy Transfer Literature. *Political Studies*, 44(2), 343-357. Doi: 10.1111/j.1467-9248.1996.tb00334.x
- Doyle, M. (1986). Liberalism and World Politics. *American Political Science Review*, 80(4), 1151-1169. Doi: 10.1017/s0003055400185041
- Drezner, D. (2003). The Hidden Hand of Economic Coercion. *International Organization*, 57(3), 643-659. Doi: 10.1017/s0020818303573052
- European Commission. (2005). Albania 2005 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/archives/pdf/key\_documents/2005/package/sec\_1421\_final\_progress\_report\_al\_en.pdf
- European Commission. (2010a). Analytical Report: Commission Opinion on Albania 's application for membership of the European Union. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhoodenlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2010/package/al\_rapport\_2010\_en.pdf
- European Commission. (2010b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2010 Progress Report.

  Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2010/package/mk\_rapport\_2010\_en.pdf
- European Commission. (2011a). Albania 2011 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2011/package/al\_rapport\_2011\_en.pdf
- European Commission. (2011b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2011 Progress Report.

  Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2011/package/mk\_rapport\_2011\_en.pdf
- European Commission. (2012a). Albania 2012 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2012/package/al\_rapport\_2012\_en.pdf

```
European Commission. (2012b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2012 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-
```

 $en largement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2012/package/mk\_rapport\_2012\_en.pdf$ 

European Commission. (2013a). Albania 2013 Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-

enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2013/package/al\_rapport\_2013.pdf

European Commission. (2013b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2013 Progress Report.

Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2013/package/mk\_rapport\_2013.pdf

European Commission. (2014a). Albania Progress Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-

enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2014/20141008-albania-progress-report\_en.pdf

European Commission. (2014b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia Progress Report.

Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhoodenlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2014/20141008-the-former-yugoslavrepublic-of-macedonia-progress-report en.pdf

European Commission. (2015a). Albania 2015 Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_albania.pdf

European Commission. (2015b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2016 Report.

Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhoodenlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2015/20151110\_report\_the\_former\_yugoslav
\_republic\_of\_macedonia.pdf

European Commission. (2016a). Albania 2016 Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2016/20161109\_report\_albania.pdf

European Commission. (2016b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2016 Report.

Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhoodenlargement/sites/near/files/pdf/key\_documents/2016/20161109\_report\_the\_former\_yugoslav
\_republic\_of\_macedonia.pdf

European Commission. (2018a). Albania 2018 Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/20180417-albania-report.pdf European Commission. (2018b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2018 Report.

 $Retrieved\ from\ https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/20180417-the-former-yugoslav-republic-of-macedonia-report.pdf$ 

- European Commission. (2019a). Albania 2019 Report. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/20190529-albania-report.pdf
- European Commission. (2019b). The former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia 2019 Report.

  Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/neighbourhood-enlargement/sites/near/files/20190529-north-macedonia-report.pdf
- European Commission. (2020). *Negotiations and agreements*. Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/trade/policy/countries-and-regions/negotiations-and-agreements/
- European Council. (2003). A secure Europe in a better world: European Security Strategy. Retrieved from https://eclan.eu/files/attachments/.1615/doc\_10184\_290\_en.pdf
- European Union External Action Treaties Office. (2020). *Inventory of agreements including the weapons of mass destruction (WMD) clause*. European Union External Action Service. Retrieved from
  - https://ec.europa.eu/world/agreements/Clause Treaties PDF Generator Action. do? clause ID=28
- Gillman, E. (2009). Legal transplants in trade and investment agreements: Understanding the exportation of U.S. law to Latin America. *Georgetown Journal of International Law*, 41(1), 263–83. Retrieved from: https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/geojintl41&i=265
- Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism. (n.d.). *Statement of Principles*. Retrieved from http://www.gicnt.org/documents/Statement\_of\_Principles.pdf
- Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism. (2017). 2017 Plenary Meeting: Joint Co-Chair Statement. Retrieved from http://www.gicnt.org/documents/2017%20GICNT%20Joint%20Co-Chair%20Statement.pdf
- Goodman, R., & Jinks, D. (2004). How to Influence States: Socialization and Human Rights Law. *Duke Law Journal*, 54(3), 621-703. Retrieved from
  - https://scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1240&context=dli
- Grindle, M., & Thomas, J. (1991). *Public Choices and Policy Reform: The Political Economy of Reform in Developing Countries*. Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Grip, L. (2009). *The European Union non-proliferation clause: A preliminary assessment* (SIPRI background paper). Retrieved from the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute website: https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/files/misc/SIPRIBP0911.pdf
- Grip, L. (2015). The European Union's weapons of mass destruction non-proliferation clause: A 10-year assessment (EU Non-Proliferation Consortium non-proliferation paper No. 40).

  Retrieved from the EU Non-Proliferation Consortium website:

  https://www.nonproliferation.eu/the-european-unions-weapons-of-mass-destruction-non-proliferation-clause-a-10-year-assessment-2/

- Gruni, G. (2017). Labor Standards in the EU-South Korea Free Trade Agreement. *Korean Journal Of International And Comparative Law*, 5(1), 100-121. Doi: 10.1163/22134484-12340081
- Hafner-Burton, E. (2005). Trading Human Rights: How Preferential Trade Agreements Influence Government Repression. *International Organization*, 59(03), 593-629. Doi: 10.1017/s0020818305050216
- Hafner-Burton, E. (2009). The Power Politics of Regime Complexity: Human Rights Trade Conditionality in Europe. *Perspectives on Politics*, 7(1), 33-37. Doi: 10.1017/S1537592709090057
- Hettne, B., & Söderbaum, F. (2005). Civilian Power or Soft Imperialism? EU as a Global Actor and the Role of Interregionalism. *European Foreign Affairs Review*, 10(4), 535-552. Retrieved from https://ssrn.com/abstract=2398945
- Hirschman, A. (1945). *National Power and the Structure of Foreign Trade* (1st ed., pp. 3-53). Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (n.d.). *International Physical Protection Advisory Service*(IPPAS) [Description]. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/services/review-missions/international-physical-protection-advisory-service-ippas
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2003). *The Safeguards Statement for 2003*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/es2003.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2004). *The Safeguards Statement for 2004*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/es2004.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2005). *The Safeguards Statement for 2005*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/es2005.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2006). *The Safeguards Statement for 2006*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/es2006.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2007). *The Safeguards Statement for 2007*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/es2007.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2008). *The Safeguards Statement for 2008*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/es2008.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2009). *The Safeguards Statement for 2009*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/es2009.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2010). *The Safeguards Statement for 2010*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/es2010.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2011). *The Safeguards Statement for 2011*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/es2011.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2012). *The Safeguards Statement for 2012*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/es2012.pdf

- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2013). *The Safeguards Statement for 2013*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/statement\_for\_sir\_2013\_gov\_2014\_27.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2014). *The Safeguards Statement for 2014*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/sir\_2014\_statement.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2015). *The Safeguards Statement for 2015*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/16/08/statement\_sir\_2015.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2016a, May 27). *IAEA Completes Nuclear Security Review Mission in Albania* [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/pressreleases/iaea-completes-nuclear-security-review-mission-in-albania
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2016b). *The Safeguards Statement for 2016*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/statement\_sir\_2016.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2017a, November 7). *IAEA Mission Says Regulatory Body in Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia Is Committed to Safety* [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/pressreleases/iaea-mission-says-regulatory-body-informer-yugoslav-republic-of-macedonia-is-committed-to-safety
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2017b). *The Safeguards Statement for 2017*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/18/06/statement-sir-2017.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2019). *North Macedonia, Republic of* [Factsheet]. Retrieved from https://ola.iaea.org/Applications/FactSheets/Country/Detail?code=MK
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2018). *The Safeguards Statement for 2018*. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/19/06/statement-sir-2018.pdf
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2020a). *Albania, Republic of* [Factsheet]. Retrieved from https://ola.iaea.org/Applications/FactSheets/Country/Detail?code=AL
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2020b). *Indonesia, Republic of* [Factsheet]. Retrieved from https://ola.iaea.org/Applications/FactSheets/Country/Detail?code=ID
- International Atomic Energy Agency. (2020c). *Paraguay, Republic of* [Factsheet]. Retrieved from https://ola.iaea.org/Applications/FactSheets/Country/Detail?code=PY
- International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism, New York, 13 April 2005, United Nations Treaty Series, vol. 2445, No. 4404, p. 89. Retrieved from https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume%202445/v2445.pdf
- Jacobson, H., Weiss, E. (1997). Compliance with International Environmental Accords. In M. Rolén,H. Sjöberg, U. Svedin (Eds.), *International Governance on Environmental Issues* (pp. 78-110). Dordrecht: Springer.

- Kamata, I. (2016). *Regional Trade Agreements with Labor Clauses: Effects on Labor Standards and Trade* (IDE Discussion Papers No. 609). Institute of Developing Economics. Retrieved from https://www.ide.go.jp/library/English/Publish/Download/Dp/pdf/609.pdf
- Kellstedt, P., & Whitten, G. (2013). *The Fundamentals of Political Science Research* (2nd ed., pp. 69-90). New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Keohane, R. (1984). *After Hegemony: Cooperation and Discord in the World Political Economy*. Princeton; New Jersey: Princeton University Press.
- Keohane, R., & Nye, J. (2000). Power and interdependence (3rd ed., pp. 20). New York: Longman.
- Kerr, P., & Nikitin, M. (2020). Nuclear Cooperation with Other Countries: A Primer. Washington, D.C.: Congressional Research Service. Retrieved from https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/RS/RS22937/73
- Kienzle, B. (2013). A European contribution to non-proliferation? The EU WMD Strategy at ten. *International Affairs*, 89(5), 1143-1159. Doi: 10.1111/1468-2346.12064
- Koch, S. (2015). A Typology of Political Conditionality Beyond Aid: Conceptual Horizons Based on Lessons from the European Union. World Development, 75, 97-108. Doi: 10.1016/j.worlddev.2015.01.006
- Krasner, S. (1982). Structural causes and regime consequences: regimes as intervening variables. *International Organization*, *36*(2), 185-205. Doi: 10.1017/s0020818300018920
- Lechner, L. (2016). The domestic battle over the design of non-trade issues in preferential trade agreements. *Review Of International Political Economy*, 23(5), 840-871. Doi: 10.1080/09692290.2016.1231130
- Lehnert M., Miller B., Wonka A. (2007). Increasing the Relevance of Research Questions:

  Considerations on Theoretical and Social Relevance in Political Science. In T. Gschwend and F. Schimmelfennig (Eds.), *Research Design in Political Science* (pp. 21-38). London, England: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Lieggi, S. (2012). *The Nonproliferation Tiger: Indonesia's Impact on Nonproliferation in Asia and Beyond.* Nuclear Threat Initiative. Retrieved from https://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/nonproliferation-tiger-indonesias-impact-nonproliferation-asia-and-beyond/
- Marshall, M., & Gurr, T. (2014). *Polity IV Project: Political Regime Characteristics and Transitions,* 1800-2013. Retrieved from http://www.systemicpeace.org/polity/polity4.htm
- Marx, A., Lein, B., & Brando, N. (2016). The Protection of Labour Rights in Trade Agreements: The Case of the EU-Colombia Agreement. *Journal Of World Trade*, *50*(4). Retrieved from https://kluwerlawonline.com/journalarticle/Journal+of+World+Trade/50.4/TRAD2016025
- Matter, E. (2020). Enhancing Safety, Security and Reliability: IAEA Peer Review Missions for Research Reactors. *IAEA Bulletin*. Retrieved from

- https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/news/enhancing-safety-security-and-reliability-iaea-peer-review-missions-for-research-reactors
- McGuire, S., & Lindeque, J. (2010). The Diminishing Returns to Trade Policy in the European Union. *JCMS: Journal Of Common Market Studies*, 48(5), 1329-1349. Doi: 10.1111/j.1468-5965.2010.02115.x
- Meissner, K., & McKenzie, L. (2018). The paradox of human rights conditionality in EU trade policy: when strategic interests drive policy outcomes. *Journal Of European Public Policy*, 26(9), 1273-1291. Doi: 10.1080/13501763.2018.1526203
- Meunier, S., & Nicolaïdis, K. (2006). The European Union as a conflicted trade power. *Journal Of European Public Policy*, 13(6), 906-925. Doi: 10.1080/13501760600838623
- Milewicz, K., Hollway, J., Peacock, C., & Snidal, D. (2016). Beyond Trade: The Expanding Scope of the Nontrade Agenda in Trade Agreements. *Journal Of Conflict Resolution*, 62(4), 743-773. Doi: 10.1177/0022002716662687
- Miller, J. (2003). A typology of legal transplants: Using sociology, legal history and Argentine examples to explain the transplant process, *The American Journal of Comparative Law*, *51*(4), 839–85. Retrieved from https://www.jstor.org/stable/3649131?seq=1#metadata\_info\_tab\_contents
- Mitchell, R. (1994). Regime design matters: intentional oil pollution and treaty compliance. *International Organization*, 48(3), 425-458. Doi: 10.1017/s0020818300028253
- Müller, H., Franceschini, G., Melamud, A., Müller, D., Péceli, A., & Schaper, A. (2016). *A Nuclear Weapon-Free Zone in Europe Concept Problems Chances* (PRIF Working Paper No. 27). Retrieved from Peace Research Institute Frankfurt website: https://www.hsfk.de/fileadmin/HSFK/hsfk\_downloads/PRIF\_WP\_26.pdf
- Muti, B. (2018). Information-sharing in nuclear security: Current initiatives, challenges, and the proposal for a Consolidated National Nuclear Security Report. *Vertic*. Retrieved from http://www.vertic.org/media/VERTIC%20Brief%2030%20WEB.pdf
- National Nuclear Security Administration. (2019). 123 Agreements for Peaceful Cooperation.

  Washington, D.C.: The Department of Energy. Retrieved from

  https://www.energy.gov/nnsa/123-agreements-peaceful-cooperation
- Olsen, C. (2009). *The Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism: Progress to Date*. The Nuclear Threat Initiative. Retrieved from https://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/initiative-combat-nuclear-terrorism/
- Olsen, J., & McCormick, J. (2018). *The European Union: Politics and Policies* (6th ed., pp. 296-305). New York: Routledge.

- Orbie, J., Van den Putte, L., & Martens, D. (2017). The Impact of Labour Rights Commitments in EU

  Trade Agreements: The Case of Peru. *Politics And Governance*, 5(4), 6. Doi:
  10.17645/pag.v5i4.1091
- Permanent Mission of Indonesia to the United Nations. (2004). *Indonesian National Report on the Implementation of Security Council Resolution 1540*. United Nations Security Council, S/AC.44/2004/(02)/45. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/S/AC.44/2004/(02)/45
- Permanent Mission of Indonesia to the United Nations. (2005). *Additional information related to the national report submitted by the Government of the Republic of Indonesia*. United Nations Security Council, S/AC.44/2004/(02)/45/Add. I. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/S/AC.44/2004/(02)/45/Add.1
- Permanent Mission of Indonesia to the United Nations. (2018). *Report of Indonesia on the implementation of Security Council resolution 1540* (2004). United Nations Security Council, S/AC.44/2018/9. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/S/AC.44/2018/9
- Permanent Representative of Paraguay. (2004). Report of the Republic of Paraguay on Security

  Council resolution 1540 (2004). United Nations Security Council, S/AC.44/2004/(02)/67.

  Retrieved from https://undocs.org/S/AC.44/2004/(02)/67
- Permanent Representative of Paraguay. (2006). Observations of Paraguay on the report on the implementation of United Nations Security Council resolution 1540 (2004) concerning weapons of mass destruction. United Nations Security Council, S/AC.44/2004/(02)/67/Add.1.

  Retrieved from https://undocs.org/S/AC.44/2004/(02)/67/Add.1
- Permanent Representative of Paraguay. (2019). Report of Paraguay on the implementation of Security Council resolution 1540 (2004). United Nations Security Council, S/AC.44/2019/12. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/S/AC.44/2019/12
- Poletti, A., & De Biévre, D. (2014). The political science of European trade policy: A literature review with a research outlook. *Comparative European Politics*, 12(1), 101-119. Doi: 10.1057/cep.2012.35
- Polity IV. (2014a). *Authority trends*, *1946-2013: Albania* [Polity country trend graph]. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.systemicpeace.org/polity/alb2.htm">http://www.systemicpeace.org/polity/alb2.htm</a>
- Polity IV. (2014b). *Authority trends, 1946-2013: Indonesia* [Polity country trend graph]. Retrieved from http://www.systemicpeace.org/polity/ins2.htm
- Polity IV. (2014c). *Authority trends*, 1991-2013: *Macedonia* [Polity country trend graph]. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.systemicpeace.org/polity/mac2.htm">http://www.systemicpeace.org/polity/mac2.htm</a>
- Polity IV. (2014d). *Authority trends, 1946-2013: Paraguay* [Polity country trend graph]. Retrieved from http://www.systemicpeace.org/polity/par2.htm

- Postnikov, E., & Bastiaens, I. (2014). Does dialogue work? The effectiveness of labor standards in EU preferential trade agreements. *Journal Of European Public Policy*, 21(6), 923-940. Doi: 10.1080/13501763.2014.910869
- Potter, W., & Mukhatzhanova, G. (2011). Chapter Two: NAM, nuclear non-proliferation and the 2010 NPT Review Conference. *Adelphi Series*, *51*(427), 37-80. Doi: 10.1080/19445571.2011.664917
- Preparatory Committee for the 2020 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons. (2019). Final report of the Preparatory Committee for the 2020 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/NPT/CONF.2020/1
- Rachmianto, A. (2016). Indonesia's Approach to Strategic Trade Controls: The Perspective of a Developing and Archipelagic Country. *Strategic Trade Review*, 2(2), 130-139. Retrieved from https://strategictraderesearch.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/STR\_02.pdf
- Republic of Macedonia (2006). *Annual Arms Export Report 2005*. Republic of Macedonia. Retrieved from https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/research/armaments/transfers/transparency/national\_r eports/macedonia/macedonia\_05.pdf
- Republic of Paraguay. (2019). *National action plan for the implementation of Security Council resolution 1540 (2004) for the period 2019–2022*. 1540 Committee. Retrieved from https://www.un.org/en/sc/1540/documents/Paraguay\_national\_action\_plan.pdf
- Rockwood, L. (2013). *Legal framework for IAEA safeguards*. Vienna: International Atomic Energy Agency. Retrieved from https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/16/12/legalframeworkforsafeguards.pdf
- Schachter, O. (1991). International law in theory and practice. Dordrecht: Martinus Nijhoff.
- Shihata, I. (1965). The Attitude of New States Toward the International Court of Justice. *International Organization*, 19(2), 203-222. Doi: 10.1017/s0020818300002629
- Simmons, B. (1998). Compliance with International Agreements. *Annual Review Of Political Science*, *1*(1), 75-93. Doi: 10.1146/annurev.polisci.1.1.75
- Simpson, J. (2004). The Nuclear Non-proliferation Regime: Back to the Future?. In K. Vignard (Ed.), Disarmament Forum: Strengthening Disarmament and Security (pp. 5–16). Geneva: United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research.
- Slaughter, A. (1995). International Law in a World of Liberal States. *European Journal of International Law*, 6(3), 503-538. Doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.ejil.a035934
- Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, London, Moscow, Washington, 1 July 1968, United Nations Treaty Series, vol. 729-20, No. 10485, p. 169. Retrieved from

- https://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/UNTS/Volume % 20729/volume 729-I-10485-English.pdf
- Treaty on the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons, New York, 7 July 2017, Chapter XXIV Disarmament, No. 9. Retrieved from https://treaties.un.org/doc/Treaties/2017/07/20170707%2003-42%20PM/Ch\_XXVI\_9.pdf
- United Nations. (2000a). 2000 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document: Part I and Part II. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://unoda-web.s3-accelerate.amazonaws.com/wp-content/uploads/assets/WMD/Nuclear/pdf/finaldocs/2000%20-%20NY%20-%20NPT%20Review%20Conference%20-%20Final%20Document%20Parts%20I%20and%20II.pdf
- United Nations. (2000b). 2000 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document Part III: Documents issued at the Conference. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/NPT/CONF.2000/28(PartIII)
- United Nations. (2000c). 2000 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document Part IV: Summary records, List of Participants. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://unoda-web.s3-accelerate.amazonaws.com/wp-content/uploads/assets/WMD/Nuclear/pdf/finaldocs/2000%20-%20NY%20-%20NPT%20Review%20Conference%20-%20Final%20Document%20Part%20IV.pdf
- United Nations. (2005a). 2005 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document Part II: Documents issued at the Conference. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N05/472/39/IMG/N0547239.pdf?OpenElement
- United Nations. (2005b). 2005 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document Part III: Summary records, List of Participants. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/NPT/CONF.2005/57(PartIII)
- United Nations. (2005c). 2005 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document Part I: Organization and work of the Conference. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/NPT/CONF.2005/57%20(Part%20I)
- United Nations. (2010a). 2010 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document: Part I and Part II. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from

- https://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/revcon2010/FinalDocument.pdf
- United Nations. (2010b). 2010 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document Part III: Documents issued at the Conference. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/revcon2010/NPT-CONF2010-50\_Vol-II.pdf
- United Nations. (2010c). 2010 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document Part IV: Summary records, List of Participants. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/revcon2010/NPT-CONF2010-50\_Vol-III.pdf
- United Nations. (2015a). 2015 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document Part II: Documents issued at the Conference. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/pdf?symbol=en/NPT/CONF.2015/50(PARTII)
- United Nations. (2015b). 2015 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document Part III: Summary records, List of Participants. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/pdf?symbol=en/NPT/CONF.2015/50(PartIII)
- United Nations. (2015c). 2015 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons Final Document Part I: Organization and work of the Conference. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://undocs.org/pdf?symbol=en/NPT/CONF.2015/50(PartI)
- United Nations. (2016). *World Economic Situation and Prospects 2016*. New York: United Nations. Retrieved from https://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/wesp2016\_en.pdf
- United Nations, General Assembly, *Joint Ministerial Statement on the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty*, A/57/586 (4 November 2002). Retrieved from https://www.undocs.org/A/57/586
- United Nations, General Assembly, *Joint Ministerial Statement on the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty, New York, 23 September 2004*, A/59/550 (4 November 2004). Retrieved from https://www.undocs.org/A/59/550
- United Nations, General Assembly, *Joint Ministerial Statement on the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty*, A/61/638 (14 December 2006). Retrieved from https://www.undocs.org/A/61/638

- United Nations, General Assembly, *Joint Ministerial Statement on the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty*, A/63/634 (22 December 2008). Retrieved from https://www.undocs.org/A/63/634
- United Nations, General Assembly, *Joint Ministerial Statement on the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty*, A/65/675 (13 January 2011). Retrieved from https://www.undocs.org/A/65/675
- United Nations, General Assembly, *Joint Ministerial Statement on the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty*, A/67/515 (15 October 2012). Retrieved from https://www.undocs.org/A/67/515
- United Nations, General Assembly, *Joint Ministerial Statement on the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty*, A/69/629 (2 December 2014). Retrieved from https://www.undocs.org/A/69/629
- United Nations, General Assembly, *Joint Ministerial Statement on the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty*, A/71/736 (9 January 2017). Retrieved from https://www.undocs.org/A/71/736
- United Nations Security Council. (2004). Security council decides all states shall act to prevent proliferation of mass destruction weapons [Press release]. Retrieved from https://www.un.org/press/en/2004/sc8076.doc.htm
- Van Ham, P. (2011). *The European Union's WMD Strategy and the CFSP: A Critical Analysis* (EU Non-Proliferation Consortium non-proliferation paper No. 2). Retrieved from the EU Non-Proliferation Consortium website: https://www.nonproliferation.eu/the-european-unions-wmd-strategy-and-the-cfsp-a-critical-analysis-2/
- Ware, A. (2010). From aspiration to success: shaping civil society action to change nuclear weapons policy. In K. Vignard and J. Linekar (Eds.), *Disarmament Forum: Civil society and nuclear disarmament* (pp. 25-39). Geneva: United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research.
- World Bank, World Development Indicators. (2020a). *GDP per capita (current US\$)* [Data file]. Retrieved from <a href="https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators#">https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators#</a>
- World Bank, World Development Indicators. (2020b). *Trade* (% of GDP) [Data file]. Retrieved from <a href="https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators#">https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators#</a>
- World Bank, World Integrated Trade Solution. (2020a). *Albania exports, imports and trade balance*By Country and Region 2009 [Data file]. Retrieved from

  <a href="https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/ALB/Year/2009/TradeFlow/EXPIMP">https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/ALB/Year/2009/TradeFlow/EXPIMP</a>
- World Bank, World Integrated Trade Solution. (2020b). *Indonesia exports, imports and trade balance*By Country and Region 2014 [Data file]. Retrieved from

  <a href="https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/IDN/Year/2014/TradeFlow/EXPIMP">https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/IDN/Year/2014/TradeFlow/EXPIMP</a>
- World Bank, World Integrated Trade Solution. (2020c). *Macedonia, FYR exports, imports and trade balance By Country and Region 2009* [Data file]. Retrieved from <a href="https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/MKD/Year/2009/TradeFlow/EXPIMP">https://wits.worldbank.org/CountryProfile/en/Country/MKD/Year/2009/TradeFlow/EXPIMP</a>

World Bank, World Integrated Trade Solution. (2020d). *Paraguay exports, imports and trade balance*By Country and Region 2014 [Data file]. Retrieved from

 $\underline{https://wits.worldbank.org/Country/Profile/en/Country/PRY/Year/2014/TradeFlow/EXPIMP}$ 

Young, O. (1979). Compliance and public authority. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.

# Appendix A

List of countries that form the treatment group

Table A1 Countries that have signed a trade agreement with the EU that includes the WMD non-proliferation clause, the type of agreement, and the date of entry into force

	force
Political Dialogue and Cooperation	13/12/2016
Agreement	
Strategic Partnership Agreement	03/12/2016
Framework Agreement on Comprehensive	03/12/2016
Partnership and Cooperation	
Partnership Agreement on Relations and	29/11/2016
Cooperation	
Enhanced Partnership and Cooperation	04/02/2016
Agreement	
Stabilisation and Association Agreement	30/06/2015
Association Agreement	30/08/2014
Association Agreement	30/08/2014
Association Agreement	29/05/2014
Framework Agreement on Comprehensive	26/04/2014
Partnership and Cooperation	
Stabilisation and Association Agreement	18/10/2013
Framework Agreement	23/01/2013
Partnership and Cooperation Agreement	31/07/2012
Stabilisation and Association Agreement	29/04/2010
Partnership and Cooperation Agreement	29/12/2009
Stabilisation and Association Agreement	28/04/2009
	Strategic Partnership Agreement Framework Agreement on Comprehensive Partnership and Cooperation Partnership Agreement on Relations and Cooperation Enhanced Partnership and Cooperation Agreement Stabilisation and Association Agreement Association Agreement Association Agreement Framework Agreement on Comprehensive Partnership and Cooperation Stabilisation and Association Agreement Framework Agreement Framework Agreement Partnership and Cooperation Agreement Stabilisation and Association Agreement Partnership and Cooperation Agreement Stabilisation and Association Agreement Partnership and Cooperation Agreement

Source: European Union External Action Service Treaties Office (2020)

Table B1 The performance of Albania and North-Macedonia in IAEA's safeguards statements from 2003-2009

IAEA safeguard statement		Albania	North-Macedonia
2003	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material	declared nuclear material
		remained in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	No
	Integrated safeguards:	No	No
	Additional Protocol:	No	No
2004	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material	declared nuclear material
		remained in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	No
	Integrated safeguards:	No	No
	Additional Protocol:	Signed (but not into force)	No
2005	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material	declared nuclear material
		remained in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	No
	Integrated safeguards:	No	No
	Additional Protocol:	Signed (but not into force)	Signed (but not into force)
2006	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material	declared nuclear material
		remained in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	No
	Integrated safeguards:	No	No
	Additional Protocol:	Signed (but not into force)	Signed (but not into force)
2007	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material	declared nuclear material
		remained in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	Yes
	Integrated safeguards:	No	No
	Additional Protocol:	Signed (but not into force)	Went into force
2008	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material	declared nuclear material
		remained in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	Yes
	Integrated safeguards:	No	No
	Additional Protocol:	Signed (but not into force)	Into force
			1 1 1 1
2009	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material	declared nuclear material
2009	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material remained in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities
2009	Safeguard conclusion:  Evaluation ongoing:		
2009		remained in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities
2009	Evaluation ongoing:	remained in peaceful activities No	remained in peaceful activities Yes

Source: International Atomic Energy Agency (2003, 2004, 2005, 2006, 2007, 2008, 2009)

Table B2

The performance of Albania and North-Macedonia in IAEA's safeguards statements from 2010- 2014

IAEA safeguard statement		Albania	North-Macedonia
2010	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material	declared nuclear material
		remained in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	Yes	Yes
	Integrated safeguards:	No	No
	Additional Protocol:	Went into force	Into force
2011	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material	all nuclear material remained
		remained in peaceful activities	in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	Yes	No
	Integrated safeguards:	No	No
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force
2012	Safeguard conclusion:	declared nuclear material	all nuclear material remained
		remained in peaceful activities	in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	Yes	No
	Integrated safeguards:	No	Were started during the course
			of the year
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force
2013	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	all nuclear material remained
		in peaceful activities	in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	No
	Integrated safeguards:	No	Were implemented for the
			whole year
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force
2014	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	all nuclear material remained
	C	in peaceful activities	in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	No
	Integrated safeguards:	No	Were implemented for the
			whole year
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force

Source: International Atomic Energy Agency (2010, 2011. 2012, 2013, 2014)

Table B3

The performance of Albania and North-Macedonia in IAEA's safeguards statements from 2015-2018

IAEA safeguard statement		Albania	North-Macedonia
2015	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	all nuclear material remained
		in peaceful activities	in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	No
	Integrated safeguards:	No	Were implemented for the
			whole year
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force
2016	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	all nuclear material remained
		in peaceful activities	in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	No
	Integrated safeguards:	Were started during the	Were implemented for the
		course of the year	whole year
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force
2017	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	all nuclear material remained
		in peaceful activities	in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	No
	Integrated safeguards:	Were implemented for the	Were implemented for the
		whole year	whole year
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force
2018	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	all nuclear material remained
		in peaceful activities	in peaceful activities
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	No
	Integrated safeguards:	Were implemented for the	Were implemented for the
	-	whole year	whole year
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force

Source: International Atomic Energy Agency (2015, 2016b, 2017c, 2018)

### **Appendix C**

Data of Albania and North-Macedonia from the 2000-2015 NPT Review Conferences

Table C1

Overview of participation of Albania and North-Macedonia in the year 2000 NPT Review Conference

2000 NPT Conference	Albania	North-Macedonia
Participated in the Conference?	Yes	Yes
Participated in one or more	Yes	Yes
sessions of the Preparatory		
Committee?		
How many representatives at the	2	6
Conference?		
Statements made during the	No	Yes
plenary debate?		
Documents handed in?	Yes, a joint statement with Poland	Yes, a joint statement with
	and other Eastern European	Poland and other Eastern
	countries	European countries

Source: United Nations (2000a, 2000b, 2000c)

Table C2

Overview of participation of Albania and North-Macedonia in the year 2005 NPT Review Conference

2005 NPT Conference	Albania	North-Macedonia
Participated in the Conference?	Yes	Yes
Participated in one or more	Yes	Yes
sessions of the Preparatory		
Committee?		
How many representatives at the	3	2
Conference?		
Statements made during the	No	No
plenary debate?		
Documents handed in?	Yes, 1 working paper handed	Yes, 3 working papers handed in
	in by Luxembourg on behalf	by Luxembourg on behalf of the
	of the EU and Albania	EU and North-Macedonia

*Source:* United Nations (2005a, 2005b, 2005c)

Table C3

Overview of participation of Albania and North-Macedonia in the year 2010 NPT Review Conference

2010 NPT Conference	Albania	North-Macedonia
Participated in the Conference?	Yes	Yes
Participated in one or more	Yes	Yes
sessions of the Preparatory		
Committee?		
How many representatives at the	1	4
Conference?		
Statements made during the	Yes	No
plenary debate?		
Documents handed in?	No	No

Source: United Nations (2010a, 2010b, 2010c)

Table C4

Overview of participation of Albania and North-Macedonia in the year 2015 NPT Review Conference

2015 NPT Conference	Albania	North-Macedonia
Participated in the Conference?	Yes	Yes
Participated in one or more sessions of the Preparatory Committee?	Yes	Yes
How many representatives at the Conference?	2	2
Committee Positions?	No	No
Statements made during the plenary debate?	No	No
Documents handed in?	No	No

Source: United Nations (2015a, 2015b, 2015c)

#### Appendix D

Data of Albania and North-Macedonia from the CTBT's XIV Conference documents from 2001-2019

Table D1

Participation of Albania and North-Macedonia in XIV Conferences from 2001-2007

Year	Participation aspects	Albania	North-Macedonia
2001	Participated in Conference:	No	Yes
	Made a statement:	No	No
	Undertook activities:	-	-
2003	Participated in Conference:	Yes	Yes
	Made a statement:	No	No
	Undertook activities:	-	-
2005	Participated in Conference:	Yes	Yes
	Made a statement:	Yes	No
	Undertook activities:	No	No
2007	Participated in Conference:	Yes	Yes
	Made a statement:	No	No
	Undertook activities:	No	No

Source: Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization (2001, 2003, 2005a, 2005b, 2007a, 2007b)

Table D2

Participation of Albania and North-Macedonia in XIV Conferences from 2009-2019

Year	Participation aspects	Albania	North-Macedonia
2009	Participated in Conference	No	Yes
	Made a statement	No	Yes
	Undertook activities:	No	No
2011	Participated in Conference	No	Yes
	Made a statement:	No	Yes
	Undertook activities:	No	No
2013	Participated in Conference	No	No
	Made a statement	No	No
	Undertook activities	Yes, 6 activities	No
2015	Participated in Conference	Yes	No
	Made a statement	No	No
	Undertook activities	Yes, 4 activities	No
2017	Participated in Conference	No	Yes
	Made a statement	No	Yes
	Undertook activities	No	No
2019	Participated in Conference:	No	Yes
	Made a statement:	No	Yes
	Undertook activities	No	No

*Source:* Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization (2009a, 2009b, , 2011a, 2011b, 2013a, 2013b, 2015a, 2015b, 2017a, 2017b, 2019a, 2019b)

### Appendix E

Data of Albania and North-Macedonia from the joint ministerial statements of the CTBT Ministerial meetings from 2002-2016

Table E1

Participation of Albania and North-Macedonia in CTBT Ministerial Conferences from 2002-2008

Year	Albania	North-Macedonia
2002 joint ministerial statement	Not signed	Not signed
2004 joint ministerial statement	Signed	Not signed
2006 joint ministerial statement	Signed	Signed
2008 joint ministerial statement	Signed	Signed

Source: United Nations General Assembly (2002, 2004, 2006, 2008)

Table E2

Participation of Albania and North-Macedonia in CTBT Ministerial Conferences from 2010-2016

Year	Albania	North-Macedonia
2010 joint ministerial statement	Not signed	Signed
2012 joint ministerial statement	Signed	Not signed
2014 joint ministerial statement	Signed	Signed
2016 joint ministerial statement	Signed	Signed

Source: United Nations General Assembly (2011, 2012, 2014, 2017)

# Appendix F

Data of Indonesia and Paraguay from the 2010-2018 IAEA safeguards statements

Table F1

The performance of Indonesia and Paraguay in IAEA's safeguards statements from 2010-2014

IAEA safeguard statement		Indonesia	Paraguay	
2010	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	declared nuclear material	
		in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities	
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	Yes	
	Integrated safeguards:	Were implemented for the	No	
		whole year		
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force	
2012	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	declared nuclear material	
		in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities	
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	Yes	
	Integrated safeguards:	Were implemented for the	No	
		whole year		
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force	
2013	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	declared nuclear material	
		in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities	
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	Yes	
	Integrated safeguards:	Were implemented for the	No	
		whole year		
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force	
2014	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	declared nuclear material	
		in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities	
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	Yes	
	Integrated safeguards:	Were implemented for the	No	
		whole year		
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force	

Source: International Atomic Energy Agency (2010, 2011. 2012, 2013, 2014)

Table F2

The performance of Indonesia and Paraguay in IAEA's safeguards statements from 2015-2018

IAEA safeguard statement		Indonesia	Paraguay	
2015	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	declared nuclear material	
		in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities	
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	Yes	
	Integrated safeguards:	Were implemented for the	No	
		whole year		
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force	
2016	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	declared nuclear material	
		in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities	
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	Yes	
	Integrated safeguards:	Were implemented for the	No	
		whole year		
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force	
2017	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	declared nuclear material	
		in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities	
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	Yes	
	Integrated safeguards:	Were implemented for the	No	
		whole year		
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force	
2018	Safeguard conclusion:	all nuclear material remained	declared nuclear material	
		in peaceful activities	remained in peaceful activities	
	Evaluation ongoing:	No	Yes	
	Integrated safeguards:	Were implemented for the	No	
		whole year		
	Additional Protocol:	Into force	Into force	

Source: International Atomic Energy Agency (2015, 2016b, 2017b, 2018)

# Appendix G

Data of Indonesia and Paraguay from the 2005-2020 NPT Review Conferences

Table G1

Overview of participation of Indonesia and Paraguay in the year 2005 NPT Review Conference

2005 NPT Conference	Indonesia	Paraguay
Participated in the Conference?	Yes	Yes
Participated in one or more sessions of the Preparatory Committee?	Yes	No
How many representatives at the Conference?	10	4
Statements made during the plenary debate?	Yes	No
Documents handed in?	Yes, 1 report	No

Source: United Nations (2005a, 2005b, 2005c)

Table G2

Overview of participation of Indonesia and Paraguay in the year 2010 NPT Review Conference

2010 NPT Conference	Indonesia	Paraguay
Participated in the Conference?	Yes	Yes
Participated in one or more sessions of the Preparatory Committee?	Yes	Yes
How many representatives at the Conference?	7	6
Statement made during the plenary debate?	Yes	Yes
Documents handed in?	No	No

Source: United Nations (2010a, 2010b, 2010c)

Table G3

Overview of participation of Indonesia and Paraguay in the year 2015 NPT Review Conference

2015 NPT Conference	Indonesia	Paraguay
Participated in the Conference?	Yes	No
Participated in one or more sessions of the Preparatory Committee?	Yes	Yes
How many representatives at the Conference?	10	0 (1)
Statement made during the plenary debate?	Yes	Yes
Documents handed in?	Yes, 3 reports	No

*Source:* United Nations (2015a, 2015b, 2015c)

Table G4

Overview of participation of Indonesia and Paraguay in the year 2020 NPT Review Conference

2020 NPT Conference	Indonesia	Paraguay
Participated in the Conference?	-	-
Participated in one or more sessions of the Preparatory Committee?	Yes	Yes
How many representatives at the Conference?	-	-
Statements made during the plenary debate?	-	-
Documents handed in?	Yes, 3 working papers	Yes, endorsed 3 joint-statements

*Source:* Preparatory Committee for the 2020 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons (2019)

# **Appendix H**

Data of Indonesia and Paraguay from the CTBT's XIV Conference documents from 2009-2019

Table H1

Participation of Indonesia and Paraguay in the XIV Conferences from 2009-2019

Year	Participation	Indonesia	Paraguay
	aspects		
2009	Participated in	Yes	No
	Conference		
	Made a statement	Yes	No
	Undertook	Yes, one activity	No
	activities:		
2011	Participated in	Yes	No
	Conference		
	Made	Yes	No
	A statement		
	Undertook	No	No
	activities:		
2013	Participated in	Yes	Yes
	Conference		
	Made a statement	Yes	No
	Undertook activities	Yes, 1 activity	No
2015	Participated in	Yes	No
	Conference		
	Made a statement	Yes	No
	Undertook activities	Yes, 6 activities	No
2017	Participated in	Yes	No
	Conference		
	Made a statement	Yes	No
	Undertook activities	No	No
2019	Participated in	Yes	No
	Conference		
	Made a statement	Yes	No
	Undertook activities	No	No

*Source:* Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Organization (2009a, 2009b, 2011a, 2011b, 2013a, 2013b, 2015a, 2015b, 2017a, 2017b, 2019a, 2019b)

# Appendix I

Data of Indonesia and Paraguay from the joint ministerial statements of the CTBT Ministerial meetings from 2006-2016

Table I1

Participation of Indonesia and Paraguay in CTBT ministerial Conferences 2006-2016

Indonesia	Paraguay
-	Signed
-	Signed
-	Not signed
Signed	Signed
Signed	Signed
Not signed	Signed
	- Signed Signed

Source: United Nations General Assembly (2006, 2008, 2011, 2012, 2014, 2017)